

# GOVERNMENT OF UTTARAKHAND [NAME AND ADDRESS OF PROCURING ENTITY]

Telephone No: [_	] / Fax: [	]
E-mail: [	] Web-site: [	

# STANDARD BID DOCUMENT FOR PROCUREMNET OF [NAME OF WORK]

**Through** 

[National/ International] Competitive Procurement Process (Through E- Procurement Portal only - www.uktenders.gov.in)

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Retain whichever is applicable.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

SECTION I: NOTICE INVITING BID (NIB)	3
SECTION II: INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS (ITB)	<i>6</i>
SECTION III: BID DATA SHEET	22
SECTION IV: ELIGIBILITY AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA	24
SECTION V: FORMATS FOR SUBMISSION OF BIDS	30
SECTION VI: WORKS REQUIREMENTS	60
SECTION VII: TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS	61
SECTION VIII: DRAWINGS	62
SECTION IX: FORM OF CONTRACT	66
SECTION X: GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT (GCC)	68
SECTION XI: SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	100
SECTION XII: FORMATS	110

#### **SECTION I: NOTICE INVITING BID (NIB)**

# GOVERNMENT OF UTTARAKHAND [NAME AND ADDRESS OF PROCURING ENTITY/ EMPLOYER]

Telephone No: [ E-mail: [	_	-	-	
NOTICE INVITING BID FOR (Through E- Procurement	•	-	O .	B]
Bid Reference No: [	]		Dated: [	]

1. [Name of the Procuring Entity] (Referred to as the "Employer") invites Bids from eligible Bidders for [Name of Work] (hereinafter referred to as "the Works") through E-Procurement Portal as per the following details;

Package No	Name of Work	Estimated Cost (Rs.)	Completion Period

- 2. Bidding is [National /International] Competitive Bidding and the bidding shall be conducted under Single Stage Two-Envelope Bidding process with E-Procurement, comprising Technical Bid and Financial Bid.
- 3. Bids must be submitted through E-Procurement Portal within the last date and time for submission of Bids. E-Procurement System requires the Bidder to submit Technical Bid and Financial Bid simultaneously. No physical submission of Bid shall be accepted.
- 4. To qualify for award of the Contracts, the Bidders are advised to note the Eligibility and Qualification criteria specified in Section IV of the Bid Document.
- 5. Technical Bids will be opened in the E-Procurement Portal as specified in the Schedule of Bidding Process. If the office of the Employer happens to be closed on the specified date of opening of the Bids, then they will be opened on the next working day at the same time & place as notified earlier.

- 6. All notifications, changes and amendments to the Bid Document will be posted only on the E-Procurement Portal which shall form part of the Original Bid Document<sup>2</sup>.
- 7. The Schedule of Bidding Process is as below:

Date, time and place for procuring Bid	From [] to [] up to [] IST to be
Document	downloaded from the E- Procurement Portal
	www.uktenders.gov.in
Pre-Bid meeting date, time and place	On [], AT [] IST
	Venue: [Address details/to be held virtually] <sup>3</sup>
Last date & time for submission of online Bids	On [ ] up to [ ] IST
on E-Procurement Portal	
Date and Time for opening of Technical Bid	On [] at [] IST
on the E-Procurement Portal	
Date and Time for opening of Financial Bid	(to be informed later)
on the E-Procurement Portal	Tentatively on [] at [] IST.
Validity of Bids	[] days from the last date for submission of Bids. <sup>4</sup>
(LoA to be issued prior to expiration of this period)	
Period for Contract	[] month(s)
Address for Communications	
Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) Amount	[Rs/-] payable / to be submitted as provided
/ Bid Securing Declaration <sup>5</sup>	in Clause 12 of ITB.

8. Bidders who are specifically exempted under this Bid Document from submitting the EMD should submit the Bid Securing Declaration as provided in this Bid Document. Bids without Bid Securing Declaration and documentary proof of such exemption as required under the Bid Document will be summarily rejected and such Bid shall not be considered for any further evaluation. The decision of the tender committee shall be legally binding and acceptable to the bidders in this regard.

This Standard Bidding Document may be modified customised as per the requirements of the Employer in accordance with the instructions below: Note I: Serially numbered footnotes in this Bid Document are for guidance of the Employer and should be omitted from the Bid Document before it is uploaded in the E-Procurement Portal.

Note II: All assignment-specific provisions in this Bid Document have been enclosed in square parenthesis and may be modified, as necessary, before uploading the Bid Document. The square parenthesis should be removed after carrying out the required modification.

Note III: The asterisks in this Bid Document should be substituted by assignment-specific particulars before uploading the Bid Document to prospective Bidders.

Note IV: These Notes shall be omitted prior to uploading of this Document

Note V: Deleted clause/provisions from the Bid Document should be shown as **Deleted** and numbering of the clauses/provisions should not be changed.

Note VI: To ensure uniformity, the conditions in the Bid documents are to be used unaltered. Any modification to suit a unique requirement of specific procurement is to be done separately as part of an Appendix to Instructions to Bid i.e. in Bid Data Sheet or Special Conditions to Contract. Before issuance, the Bid documents should be approved by the Competent Authority

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Instructions to the Procuring Entity for issuance of Bid Document.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The details of address to be deleted if the Pre-bid meeting is in virtual mode and instead link for attending virtual meeting or information regarding the same to be provided.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The initial period of validity shall not be less than 90 days after the deadline for submission of Bid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Strike out whichever is not applicable. Bid Security Declaration will be applicable to those, who are exempt from submission of EMD, subject to submission of valid document in this regard.

- 9. For any additional information or clarification regarding the Bid, the interested Bidder, may contact the office of the undersigned at the address given below on all working days during office hours before the last date of Pre-Bid queries. Bidders may also raise queries through E-Procurement portal and/or any other electronic channel.
- 10. The Employer reserves the right to accept or reject or cancel any or all the Bids or to abandon the procurement process in the administrative/work/public/project interest. The decision of the competent authority shall be legally binding and acceptable to the bidders in this regard.

[Signature, Designation, Address, email id and Phone number of the Employer]

#### SECTION II: INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS (ITB)

(Shall not be modified by the client)

#### A. General

### 1. Scope of Bid

1.1 The Employer invites Bids following E-Procurement System procedure from eligible Bidders (or 'tenderer', or as defined in procurement rules) execution of Works as detailed in Section VI, VII & VIII

#### 2. One Bid Per Bidder

- 2.1 Each Bidder shall submit only one Bid (comprising Technical Bid and Financial Bid) for one package. Bidder who submits more than one Bid will be disqualified.
- 2.2 All Bidders are required to register in the Uttarakhand Government E- Procurement Portal. The Bidders, who submits their Bid after digitally using their Digital Signature Certificate (DSC), accept that they have clearly understood and agreed the terms and conditions including all the Forms / Appendices of this Bid.

#### 3. Eligibility and Qualification Criteria

- 3.1 The Bidder should satisfy eligibility conditions and establish their competence and capacity based on the qualification criteria specified in Section IV. This invitation for Bid is open to all eligible Bidders meeting the Qualification Criteria.
- 3.2 The decision to allow or not allow Joint Ventures and Consortiums are specified in the Bid data sheet
- 3.3 The Employer may permit subcontracting for certain specialized works as indicated in Section IV. When subcontracting is permitted by the Employer, the specialized subcontractor's experience shall be considered for evaluation. Section IV describes the qualification criteria for sub-contractors.

# 4. Rejection of Bid

- 4.1 Non adherence to any of the eligibility and qualification criteria mentioned in the Bid Documents shall lead to the rejection of Bid.
- 4.2 The Employer reserves the right to verify all statements, information and documents submitted by the Bidder in response to the ITB and the Bidder shall, when so required by the Employer, make available all such information, evidence and documents as may be necessary for such verification. Any such verification, or lack of such verification, by the Employer shall not relieve the Bidder of its obligations or liabilities hereunder nor will it affect any rights of the Employer thereunder.
- 4.3 The Employer reserves the right to reject any Bid and appropriate the Earnest Money Deposit if:

- (a) at any time, a material misrepresentation is made or uncovered, or
- (b) the Bidder does not provide, within the time specified by the Employer, the supplemental information sought by the Employer for evaluation of the Bid.

Such misrepresentation/ improper response shall lead to the disqualification of the Bidder. If the Bidder is a Joint Venture, then the entire Joint Venture and each member of the Joint Venture may be disqualified/rejected. If such disqualification/rejection occurs after the Bids have been opened and the lowest Bidder gets disqualified/rejected, then the Authority reserves the right to annul the Bidding Process and invites fresh Bids.

4.4 In case it is found during the evaluation or at any time before signing of the Contract or after its execution and during the period of subsistence thereof, including the concession thereby granted by the Employer, that one or more of the eligibility and /or qualification requirements have not been met by the Bidder, or the Bidder has made material misrepresentation or has given any materially incorrect or false information, the Bidder shall be disqualified forthwith if not yet appointed as the Contractor either by issue of the LOA or entering into the Contract, as the case may be, the same shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained therein or in this ITB, be liable to be terminated, by a communication in writing by the Employer to the Selected Bidder, without the Employer being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Selected Bidder. In such an event, the Employer shall be entitled to forfeit and appropriate the EMD/Performance Security, as damages, without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to the Employer under this ITB, the Bidding Documents, or otherwise.

#### **B.** The Bid Documents

#### 5. Contents of Bid Documents

- 5.1 The Bid Documents shall include:
  - a. Section I Notice Inviting Bids;
  - b. Section II Instruction to Bidder (ITB);
  - c. Section III Bid Data Sheet
  - d. Section IV Eligibility and Qualification criteria;
  - e. Section V Formats for Submission of Bids
  - f. Section VI Works Requirements;
  - g. Section VII Technical Specifications;
  - h. Section VIII Drawings
  - i. Section IX Form of Contract
  - j. Section X General Conditions of Contract (GCC);
  - k. Section XI Special Conditions of Contract (SCC); and
  - 1. Section XII Formats
    - i. Bill of Quantities (Price schedule);
    - ii. Form of Bank Guarantee for Performance Security Deposit
    - iii. Notification of Award and Letter of Acceptance/Letter of Intent; and
    - iv. Any modification, clarifications, addendum/ corrigendum issued to the original Bid Document, pre-bid meeting proceedings.

- 5.2 The Bid documents may be downloaded from the E-Procurement Portal (www.uktenders.gov.in), however, the Bidder must upload the scanned copy of the instrument/payment-receipt of online payment/ e-challan or e-BG etc. as a proof of tender fee/EMD submission.
- 5.3 The Bidder is expected to examine all instructions, conditions of contract, forms, terms and specifications, bill of quantities in the Bid Documents. Failure to furnish all information required by the Bid Documents or submission of a Bid not substantially responsive to the Bid Documents in all respects will be at the Bidder's risk and may result in rejection of its Bid.

# 6. Amendment to Bid Documents

- 6.1 Before the deadline for submission of Bids, the Employer may, modify the Bid Documents by notifying on the E- Procurement Portal through issue of Addendum or Corrigendum or Clarification. Any Addendum or Corrigendum or Clarification issued by the Employer shall form part of the Bid Document.
- 6.2 In order to allow prospective Bidders, reasonable time, to take the amendment into account in preparing their Bids, or procuring entity decide so, the deadline for the submission of Bids as necessary may be extended. Information about extension of the deadline for the submission of Bids will be published on E- Procurement Portal.

#### 7. Pre-Bid Meeting and Clarification of Bid Documents

- 7.1 The E-Procurement Portal provides for online clarification. A prospective Bidder requiring any clarification of the Bid Documents may notify the Employer in writing or by email at the mailing address indicated in the Notice Inviting Bids one day prior to date of pre-bid meeting. The Employer will respond in writing to any request for clarification received earlier than the number of days, as specified in the Bid Data Sheet, prior to the last date and time for submission of Bids. The Employer's response will be uploaded in the E-Procurement Portal including a description of the enquiry sought for the information of public or the other Bidders without identifying the source of request for clarification.
- 7.2 If the pre-bid meeting is to be held, the Bidder or his authorized representative is invited to attend it. Its time, date and venue is given in Section I and in the Bid Data Sheet
- 7.3 The purpose of the pre-bid meeting will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.
- 7.4 Queries raised and the responses given will be uploaded by the Employer on the E-Procurement Portal. Any modification to the Bid Documents listed in Sub-Clause 5.1, which may become necessary as a result of the pre-bid meeting shall be made by the Employer exclusively through the issue of an Addendum/Corrigendum/ Clarification pursuant to Clause 6 and / or through the minutes of the pre-bid meeting.
- 7.5 Non- attendance at the pre-bid meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of a Bidder.

#### C. Preparation of Bids

### 8. Language of Bid

The Bid prepared by the Bidder, as well as all supporting documents, the correspondence and documents relating to the Bid exchanged by the Bidder and the Employer, shall be in [English/Hindi] language as decided by Employer. All supporting documents other than [Hindi/English] language needs transcript/ translation, provided they are accompanied by a self-certified accurate translation of the relevant passages in [Hindi/English] language, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Contract, this translation shall govern. The Bidder shall bear all the costs and all risks of the accuracy of such translation.

#### 9. Cost of Tendering

9.1 The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with preparation and submission of its Bid, and the Employer in no case be responsible and liable for those costs regardless of the outcome of Procurement process.

#### 10. Document Constituting the Bid

- 10.1 The Bid should be uploaded in the E- Procurement Portal under a two Bid document system comprising the following documents.
  - A- First Electronic Document shall be named PART I, Technical Bid documents and shall comprise of scanned copy of all pre-qualification/technical information namely;
    - i. Letter of Bid in the format prescribed at Section V Form Tech 1.
    - ii. Details of Bidder in the format prescribed at Section V Form Tech 2 along with supporting documents;
    - iii. Qualification Criteria of the Bidder in the format prescribed at From Section V Tech 3 to Form Tech 13 along with supporting documents;
    - iv. [Bids submitted by a Joint Venture shall include a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all members;]
    - v. Power of Attorney for Signing of Proposal in the format prescribed at Section V Form Tech 14 / Tech 15;
    - vi. Earnest Money Deposit in the manner and form at Section V Form Tech 17 or Form Tech 17 (A) as specified in Clause 12;
    - vii. Copy of the DD for the cost of Bid Document / Proof of Online Payment
    - viii. Undertaking regarding restrictions on procurement from a Bidder/Supplier of a Country which shares a land border with India in the format prescribed at **Section V Form Tech 16**;
    - ix. [Any other information considered relevant]<sup>6</sup>

Note: Bidder should not furnish the Financial Bid along with the Technical Bid. A Technical Bid containing any details of Financial Bid shall be declared as non-responsive.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Based on the requirement, procurement entity to seek any other relevant information from the Bidder

# B- Second Electronic Document shall be named as PART – II - Financial Bid document and shall comprise of:

The Price Schedule furnished in the Bid Documents, indicating the prices for Works to be executed under the Contract and are to be provided in the slot provided on the E-Procurement Portal. A specimen of the Financial Bid to be provide in the E-Procurement Portal is prescribed at Form **Fin 1**.

# 10.2 **Price Components**

- a) The specimen format for the Financial Bid is provided at **Section V Form Fin 1.** The Bidder shall make online entries of the rates and prices in line-item total (both in figures and words) for all items of the Works described in the Bill of Quantities along with total bid price (both in figures and words).
- b) [Bidders submitting bids for combination of Packages as stated in the Works Requirements will so indicate in the bid together with any discounts offered for the award of more than one Package.
- c) For combination of Packages as stated in the Works Requirements, the Bidder may submit for any one or more package and may offer discounts for combined Packages. However, a Bidder shall quote for the complete requirement of Works specified under each package on a single responsibility basis, failing which such Bid will not be taken into account for evaluation and will not be considered for award. Further, the Bidder shall submit the EMD needed against the individual Packages]<sup>7</sup>
- d) All duties, taxes, and other levies payable by the contractor under the contract, or for any other cause, excluding GST shall be included in the rates and price submitted by the Bidder and shall be for the whole Work as described in Clause 1 of the ITB. Items for which no rate or price is entered by the Bidder will not be paid for by the Employer when executed and shall be deemed to have covered by the other rates and prices in the Bill of Quantities.
- e) The rates and prices quoted by the Bidder shall be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract, if specified in the Bid Data Sheet in accordance with the provisions of Clause 53 of General Conditions of the Contract.
- f) Bids submitted by fax, e-mail or any other electronic modes other than through E-Procurement Portal shall not be entertained and shall be rejected.

# 11. Bid Currency

The Financial Bid should be quoted by the Bidder in Indian Rupees only. All payments shall be made in Indian Rupees.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Mention in Bid data sheet, if not applicable

# 12. Earnest Money Deposit (EMD)<sup>8</sup>

- 12.1 The Bidder shall furnish, as part of his Bid, an Earnest Money Deposit (the "EMD") of amount as specified in the Bid Data Sheet.<sup>9</sup>
- 12.2 The EMD may be provided in the form of Fixed Deposit Receipt/Demand draft/ Bank Guarantee including E-Bank Guarantee etc., issued/confirmed by a Scheduled Bank or if specified by the Purchaser, through online or offline modes, pledged in favour of Authority and payable at the place as specified in the Data Sheet or deposited in given heads of account through e-banking (if any) to the satisfaction of the Purchaser safeguarding the interest of the purchaser in all respects.<sup>10</sup>
- 12.3 The Bank Guarantee should be submitted in the format provided at Form: TECH 17, issued by a Scheduled Bank in India and drawn in favour of and payable at, as specified in the Data Sheet. BG should be irrevocable, non-transferable and un-conditional. For the avoidance of doubt, Scheduled Bank shall mean a bank as defined under Section 2(e) of the Reserve Bank of India Act, 1934. The Earnest Money Deposit / Bid security for the Bid shall be valid for 45 days beyond the validity of the Bid, and may be extended as may be mutually agreed between the Purchaser and the Bidder from time to time.
- 12.4 The Bidder should upload the scanned copy of the instruments furnished as EMD in the E-Procurement Portal. Failure to submit such instruments will amount to treat such Bids as non-responsive.
- 12.5 [The EMD to be paid through online or offline modes shall be made on any of the following payment options:

#### **Online Payments:**

- i. Debit Card,
- ii. Credit Card,
- iii. Internet Banking
- iv. NEFT (National Electronic Fund Transfer)

#### **Offline Payments:**

i. Remittance at the Bank Counter using challan

#### Note:

The Employer shall not take any responsibility for non-payment of EMD amount due to declaration of Bank Holiday. In such case the Bidder may use other alternative modes of payment.

For further details regarding e-payment, please refer to the E- Procurement Portal.] 11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> If any category of bids specifically exempted by the Government from payment of EMD will not be required to make such a deposit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The amount of EMD should be rounded off to the nearest thousands of rupees, as determined by the Procuring Entity in accordance with the Procurement Rules.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Delete, if not applicable.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Instructions on applicability of this clause shall be made in the Bid Data Sheet.

- 12.6 Bidders who are specifically exempted from submitting the EMD should submit supporting documents along with a Bid Securing Declaration as per Form TECH 17(A) of this Bid document. The exemption and relaxation in EMD are subject to the validity & acceptance of the supporting documents by the Employer<sup>12</sup>.
- 12.7 Any Bid not accompanied by EMD/ Bid Securing Declaration and not secured as indicated in Sub-Clauses 12.1 to 12.3 shall be rejected as non-responsive. If bids have been extended, any bid should not be rejected due to validity of EMD.
- 12.8 The Earnest Money Deposit submitted through online or offline modes of payment will be returned without any interest in the following manner:
  - i. To the successful Bidder, within 30 days on receipt of the Performance Security Deposit
  - ii. To the unsuccessful Bidder, as promptly as possible and in any case not later than 30 (thirty) days after the award of the Contract by the Employer.
  - iii. In the event of rejection of all bids or cancellation of Procurement process by the Employer, within 30 (thirty) days of such rejection or cancellation.
- 12.9 The EMD shall be forfeited under the following conditions:
  - i. if a Bidder withdraws its Bid during the Bid Validity Period specified in this Bid Document or as extended by the mutual consent of the respective Bidder(s) and the Employer; or
  - ii. if the Bidder does not accept the correction of the Bid Price, pursuant to ITB Clause 26.3; or
  - iii. if the successful Bidder fails or refuses to:
    - a. sign the Contract within the period specified in accordance with ITB Clause 29.6; or
    - b. Furnish Performance Security Deposit in accordance with ITB Clause 30.
  - iv. If the bidder breaches any provision of code of integrity.
- 12.10 The Bid Security of a Joint Venture shall be in the name of the Joint Venture that submits the Bid. If the Joint Venture has not been legally constituted at the time of bidding, the Bid Security shall be in the names of all future partners as named in the letter of intent.

# 13. Period of Validity of Bids

- 13.1 The Bid shall remain valid for a period of days as specified in Bid Data Sheet from the last date of submission of Bid. The Bidder is not allowed to modify, vary, revoke or withdraw, the Bid during the said original or extended validity period.
- 13.2 In case the last day on which the Bid are to remain valid falls on/subsequently declared a holiday or closed day for the Procuring Entity, the Bid Validity shall automatically deem to be extended to the next working day.
- 13.3 A Bid valid for a shorter period than specified in Clause 13.1 above shall be rejected by the Employer as non-responsive.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Delete where exemption for EMD is not provided.

- 13.4 In exceptional circumstances prior to the expiration of the Bid validity period, the Employer may solicit the Bidder's consent to an extension of the period of validity for a specified additional period. The request and the responses thereto shall be made in writing (or by e-mail or fax or through E-Procurement Portal or other written records through electronic medium only). A Bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its Earnest Money Deposit. A Bidder granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its Bid.
- 13.5 A Bidder who agrees to the extension of the period of validity of Bids shall also extend the period of validity of the Earnest Money Deposit/ Bid Securing Declaration provided under ITB Clause 12 or submit new EMD to cover the extended period of validity of their bids.

# 14. Code of Integrity

- 14.1 The Employer and all officers or employees of the Employer, whether involved in the procurement process or otherwise, or Bidders and their representatives or consultants or service providers participating in a procurement process or other persons involved, directly or indirectly in any way in a procurement process shall maintain an unimpeachable standard of integrity.
- 14.2 Government of Uttarakhand prescribes to the Employer and Bidders to uphold the Code of Integrity, which prohibits officers or employees of Employer or a person participating in a procurement process the following:
  - (i) any offer, solicitation or acceptance of any bribe, reward or gift or any material benefit, either directly
    or indirectly, in exchange for an unfair advantage in the procurement process or to otherwise influence
    the procurement process;
  - (ii) any omission, including a misrepresentation that misleads or attempts to mislead so as to obtain a financial or other benefit or avoid an obligation;
  - (iii) any collusion, bid rigging or anti-competitive behavior to impair the transparency, fairness and progress of the procurement process;
  - (iv) improper use of information shared between the Employer and the bidders with an intent to gain unfair advantage in the procurement process or for personal gain;
  - (v) any financial or business transactions between the bidder and any officer or employee of the Employer, who are directly or indirectly related to tender or execution process of contract;
  - (vi) any coercion including impairing or harming or threatening to do the same, directly or indirectly, to any party or to its property to influence the procurement process;
  - (vii) any obstruction of any investigation or audit of a procurement process;
  - (viii) making false declaration or providing false information for participation in
    - a. tender process or to secure a contract;
    - b. disclosure of Conflict of Interest;
    - c. disclosure by the bidder of any previous transgressions with any entity in India or any other country during the last three years or of any debarment by any other Procuring Entity.
- 14.3 In case of any breach of the Code of Integrity by a bidder or a prospective bidder, as the case may be, the Employer after giving a reasonable opportunity of being heard, may take appropriate measures including
  - a. exclusion of the bidder from the procurement process;

- b. calling off of pre-contract negotiations and forfeiture or encashment of bid security;
- c. forfeiture or encashment of any other security or bond relating to procurement;
- d. recovery of payments made by the Employer along with interest thereon at bank rate;
- e. cancellation of the relevant contract and recovery of compensation for loss incurred by the Employer;
- f. debarment of the bidder from participation in any future procurements of any Procuring Entity for a period of two years

#### D. Online Submission of Bids

#### 15. Format and Signing of Bid

- 15.1 The Bidder shall provide all the required information sought under this Bid Document. The Employer will evaluate only those Bids that are received in the required formats and complete in all respects. Incomplete and/or conditional/alternative Bids shall be liable to rejection as non-responsive.
- 15.2 All the documents of the Bid should be uploaded on the E-Procurement Portal www.uktenders.gov.in using digital signature with their valid Digital Signature Certificate (DSC) in the form of smart card/e-token. The DSC can be obtained from any authorised certifying agencies. The Bidder should register in the web site <a href="www.uktenders.gov.in">www.uktenders.gov.in</a> using the relevant option available. Then the Digital signature registration had to be done with the e-token, after logging into the site. The bidder can login the site through secured login by entering the password of the e-token and the user id/password chosen during registration.
- 15.3 The documents to be uploaded shall be typed or written in indelible ink and signed by the Authorized Signatory (the "Authorized Signatory") of the Bidder who shall also initial each page, in blue/black ink with stamp as an acceptance of the terms and conditions written therein. The person signing the submissions shall initial all the alterations, omissions, additions, or any other amendments made to the submissions. The submissions must be properly signed by the Authorized signatory of the Bidder holding a Power of Attorney or the Board Resolution in this regard.
- 15.4 A copy of the Power of Attorney certified by the authorized signatory of the Bidder in the form specified in Form Tech 14, as the case may be, should accompany the Bids.
- 15.5 The Bidder shall submit through E-Procurement Portal two separate files. First Electronic Document Part 1-Technical Bid documents and the Second Electronic Document Part 2- Financial Bid document as specified in Clause 10.1 above. After submission of Bids, the system would generate a unique bid identification number which is time stamped. This shall be treated as acknowledgment of Bid submission.
- 15.6 Instructions for e-tendering is specified in E-Procurement Portal of <a href="www.uktenders.gov.in">www.uktenders.gov.in</a>. The Bidder must acquaint and train themselves with the rules, regulations, procedure and implied conditions/agreement of the respective Uttarakhand Departments' portal. The Bidder shall settle clarifications and disputes if any, regarding the E-Procurement Portal directly with E-Procurement Portal helpdesk. The Bidder shall be responsible to see the E-Procurement Portal till last date of submission of Bid for any clarification/amendment which shall be part of the Bid Document. Employer will not owe the responsibility for any technical issue, if any, for the submission of the proposal.
- 15.7 A bid submitted by a Joint Venture shall be signed so as to be legally binding on all partners.

# 16. Deadline for Submission of Bids<sup>13</sup>

- 16.1 It shall be the responsibility of the Bidder to ensure that their Bid is submitted in the E-Procurement Portal within the last date and time specified for the receipt of Bids in complete manner. The Employer will not be held responsible for technical glitches and internet connectivity issues confronted by Bidder in uploading their Bid or for any failure on part of the Bidder to make the payment of EMD or submission of any documents as required to be submitted or for rejection of Bids by E-Procurement Portal for whatsoever reasons. No correspondence shall be entertained in this regard.
- 16.2 The last date and time for submission of Bids may be extended by amending the Bid Documents in accordance with ITB Clause 6 after giving adequate notice on the E-Procurement Portal, in which case all rights and obligations of the Employer and Bidder previously subject to the deadline will thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended. Information about extension of the deadline for the submission of Bids will be published on E-Procurement Portal.

#### 17. Late Bids

The E-Procurement Portal will not accept any Bids after the last date and time for submission of Bids.

#### 18. Modification and Withdrawal of Bids

- 18.1 The Bidder may modify the contents of the Technical Bid or Financial Bid or withdraw its Bid by uploading their request prior to deadline for submission of Bids in E-Procurement Portal. The last modified Bid submitted by the Bidder within the last date and time for submission of Bids shall be considered as the Bid. The Bidders may withdraw his bid by uploading their request before the last date and time of submission of Bids. However, if the Bid is withdrawn, the re-submission of the Bid is not allowed.
- 18.2 No Bid may be withdrawn in the interval between the deadline for submission of Bids and the expiration of the original Bid Validity Period or extended period in pursuant to Clause 13. Withdrawal of a Bid during this interval shall result in forfeiture of the Bidder's Earnest Money Deposit/initiation of action for debarring the Bidder as per Bid Securing Declaration <sup>14</sup>.

# E. Bid Opening and Evaluation of Bids<sup>15</sup>

#### 19. Opening of Technical Bid

19.1 The file containing Technical Bid Document shall be opened first in the E-Procurement Portal at the designated date and time. Authorised representatives of Bidder, who intend to attend the Technical Bid opening

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Bid Inviting Authority shall ensure that adequate time is provided for the submission of Bids and at least minimum prescribed time is allowed from the time of publishing in E- Procurement Portal and the last date for submission of Bids.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Forfeiture of the Tenderer's Earnest Money Deposit is not applicable in case exemption for EMD is provided.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Evaluation of Bids and award of contract shall be completed, as far as possible, within the period for which the Bids are held valid. Authority shall seek extension of validity of Bids from Bidders for the completion of evaluation, if it is not completed within the validity period of Bid. In case evaluation of Bids and award of contract is not completed within extended period, all Bids shall be deemed to have become invalid and fresh Bids will be called for.

- are to bring with them letters of authority/power of attorney from the corresponding Bidder. In the event of the specified date of Technical Bid opening being declared a holiday, the Technical Bid shall be opened at the appointed time on the next working day.
- 19.2 List of submitted Bids termed as RECEIVED shall be displayed in E-Procurement Portal. All Bid payments including EMD] and cost of bid document successfully received shall be displayed. Thereafter the names and such other details of the Bidder shall be published in the E-Procurement Portal.

#### 20. Process to be Confidential

- 20.1 The Employer shall ensure the confidentiality of the process of Bid evaluation until orders on the Bids are passed.
- 20.2 Information relating to the examination, clarification, evaluation and comparison of Bids and recommendations of award of Contract shall not be disclosed to a Bidder or any other persons not officially concerned with such process until award of the successful Bidder is announced in the E-Procurement Portal. Any effort by a Bidder to influence, the Employer in processing of Bids or award decision may result in rejection of its Bid.

#### 21. Clarification of Bids

- 21.1 During evaluation of Bids, the Employer or the Bid Scrutiny Committee, may at its discretion, seek bonafide clarifications in writing from the Bidders relating to the Bids submitted by them by a specific date. The Bidders may be requested to submit necessary information or documents which are historical in nature (which exist on the last date of the submission of the Bid), like audited statements of accounts, tax clearance certificate, PAN, etc. If the Bidder does not comply or respond by the specified date, their Bid shall be liable to be rejected and this shall be legally acceptable and binding to all the bidders.
- 21.2 The Employer shall not offer or permit any change in the price or substance of a Bid except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Bid Scrutiny Committee in the evaluation of the Financial Bids. In case of confusion between digit and words, words shall be preferred for evaluation purpose.
- 21.3 No substantive change to qualification information or to a submission, including changes aimed at making an unqualified bidder, qualified or an unresponsive submission, responsive shall be sought, offered or permitted under any circumstances.
- 21.4 All communication generated as above shall be included in the record of the procurement proceedings.

#### 22. Initial Examination of Bids

- 22.1 The Employer shall cause preliminary examination of the Bids submitted to determine their substantial responsiveness and following factors shall be considered, namely:
  - i. Whether the Bidder meets the eligibility criteria laid down in the Bid Documents;

- ii. Whether the crucial documents have been duly signed and submitted;
- iii. Whether the requisite Earnest Money Deposit/ Bid Securing Declaration, if exempted has been furnished;
- iv. Whether the Bid is substantially responsive in terms of the Bid Documents without material deviation or reservation or inconsistent with the Employer's right or tenderer's obligations under the Contract.

For the avoidance of doubt, a substantially responsive technical Bid is one that meets the requirements of the Bidding Document without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that,

#### a) If accepted, would

- i. affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Works, and Materials and Plants incorporated therein as specified in Works Requirement; or
- ii. limits in any substantial way, inconsistent with the Bidding Document, the Employer's rights or the Bidder's obligations under the Contract to be executed.
- b) if rectified, would unfairly affect the competitive position of other Bidders presenting substantially responsive technical Bids.
- c) During the evaluation of Bids, the following definitions apply:
  - i. "Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the Bidding Document;
  - ii. "Reservation" is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the Bidding Document; and
  - iii. "Omission" is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the Bidding Document.
- 22.2 Bids which on initial examination are found not to be substantially responsive under any of the Clauses under Clause 21.1 above, shall be rejected. The decision shall be legally binding and acceptable to the bidders in this regard.
- 22.3 [Where the Bidder has quoted for more than one package, if the EMD furnished is inadequate for all the packages, the Procuring Entity/ Bid Scrutiny Committee shall take the Contract Price into account only to the extent the Bid is secured. For this purpose, the extent to which the Bid is secured shall be determined by evaluating the requirement of EMD to be furnished for the package included in the Bid (offer) in the serial order of the Works Requirements of the Bid Document.] <sup>16</sup>
- 22.4 The Procuring Entity/ Bid Scrutiny Committee may waive any minor infirmity or non-conformity or irregularity in a Bid which does not constitute a material deviation, reservation or omission provided such a waiver does not prejudice or affect the relative ranking of any Bidder.

#### 23. Correction of Errors

- 23.1 Bids determined to be substantially responsive will be checked by the Bid Scrutiny Committee for any arithmetic errors. Errors will be corrected by the Bid Scrutiny Committee as follows:
  - a) where there is a discrepancy between the rates in figures and in words, the amount in words will prevail; and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Instructions on applicability of this clause (multiple packages) shall be made in the Bid Data Sheet

- b) where there is a discrepancy between the unit rate and the line-item total resulting from multiplying the unit rate by the quantity, the unit rate as quoted will govern.
- 23.2 The amount stated in the Bid will be adjusted by the Employer in accordance with the above procedure for the correction of errors and, shall be considered as binding upon the Bidder. If the Bidder does not accept the corrected amount the Bid will be rejected, and the earnest money deposit may be forfeited in accordance with Sub-Clause 12.10.

#### 24. Evaluation of Technical Bid

- 24.1 The Procuring Entity may constitute a Bid Scrutiny Committee<sup>17</sup> as it deems fit to carry out scrutiny and evaluation of Bids strictly in accordance with the evaluation criteria indicated in Section IV of this Bid Document.
- 24.2 Bidder whose Technical Bids are adjudged as responsive in terms of Clause 21 and who fulfils the conditions of eligibility and qualification in terms with Section IV will be declared as qualified Bidder ("Qualified Bidder"). If a Bidder does not fulfil the eligibility and qualification criteria prescribed as above, such a Bidder shall be disqualified. The Financial Bids of only the Qualified Bidders shall be considered for opening in the E-Procurement Portal and further evaluation in the manner set out in Clause 25 below.
- 24.3 The list of Qualified Bidders and the date, time of opening of Financial Bids of Qualified Bidders shall be published by the Procuring Entity in the E-Procurement Portal.

#### 25. Opening and Evaluation of Financial Bid

25.1 The Financial Bids of all the Qualified Bidders will be opened in the E-Procurement Portal at the designated date and time notified. Authorised representatives of the Bidders, who intend to attend the Financial Bid opening are to bring with them letters of authority from the corresponding Bidders. If the specified date of Financial Bid opening is declared a holiday subsequently the Financial Bids shall be opened at the appointed time on the next working day.

#### 26. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids

- 26.1 The Employer/ Bid Scrutiny Committee shall compare the evaluated prices of all substantially responsive bids established in accordance with this Bid Document to determine the lowest evaluated bid. By applying the criteria and methodologies the Employer shall determine the Most Advantageous Bid. This is the Bid that meets the Qualification Criteria and has been determined to be:
  - a) substantially responsive to the Bid document, and
  - b) the lowest evaluated cost.

26.2 [No Bid will be considered if the complete requirements is not included in the Bid. However as stated in ITB Clause 10.2 (b) and (c), where the Bidder are allowed the option to submit Bid for any one or more Package who meets the required qualification criteria for respective Package(s) and to offer discounts for combined

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> A Bid Scrutiny Committee(s) shall be constituted as per provisions of Procurement Rules for purposes of evaluation of the bids.

Packages, these discounts will be taken into account in the evaluation of the bids so as to determine the Bid or combination of Bids offering the lowest evaluated cost for the Employer in deciding award(s) for each Package. In determining Bidder or Bidders that offer the total lowest evaluated cost to the Employer, after considering all possible combinations of Packages, the Employer shall apply the following steps in sequence:

- evaluate individual Package to determine the substantially responsive Bids and corresponding qualification criteria and then the evaluated costs;
- b. If the bidder has applied for more than one package, evaluate the combined qualification criteria for the combined packages and the the evaluated costs
- c. for each package, rank the substantially responsive Bids starting from the lowest evaluated cost for the Package;
- d. apply to the evaluated costs listed in (b) above, any applicable discounts/price reductions offered by a Bidder (s) for the award of multiple contracts based on the discounts and the methodology for their application offered by the respective Bidder; and
- e. determine contract award on the basis of the combination of Packages that offer the total lowest evaluated cost to the Employer.] <sup>18</sup>
- 26.3 In evaluating the Bids, the Employer will determine for each Bid the evaluated Bid Price by adjusting the Bid Price as follows:
  - a) making any correction for errors pursuant to Clause 22; and 23
  - b) [making appropriate adjustments to reflect discounts]<sup>19</sup>.
  - c) the bid price, excluding Provisional Sums and the provision, if any, for contingencies in the Summary Bill
    of Quantities for admeasurement contracts, or Schedule of Prices for lump sum contracts, but including
    Daywork items, where priced competitively;
  - d) price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors.
- 26.4 The Employer reserves the right to reject any variation, deviation, or alternative offer unless otherwise specified in the Bid Data Sheet.
- 26.5 The estimated effect of the price adjustment conditions, if any under Clause 53 of the General Conditions of Contract, during the implementation of the Contract, will not be taken into account in bid Evaluation.
- 26.6 If the bid of the successful bidder is seriously unbalanced or front loaded in relation to the Employer's estimate of the cost of the work to be performed under the contract, the Employer may require the Bidder to produce detailed price analyses for any or all items of the Bill of Quantities, to demonstrate the internal consistency of those prices with the construction methods and schedule proposed. After evaluation of the price analyses, the Employer may require that the amount of the performance security deposit set forth in Clause 30 be increased at the expense of the successful Bidder to a level sufficient to protect the Employer against financial loss in the event of default of the successful under the contract.
- 26.7 The evaluation of Bid and award of Contract shall be completed, as far as possible, within the period for which the Bids are held valid. The Employer shall seek extensions of the validity of Bidder as per the rules from the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Instructions on applicability of this clause shall be made in the Bid Data Sheet.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Instructions on applicability of this clause shall be made in the Bid Data Sheet.

Bidder for the completion of evaluation. In case the evaluation of Bids and award of Contract is not completed within this extended period, all the Bids shall be deemed to have become invalid and fresh Bids may be called for.

#### F. Award of Contract

# 27. Preparation of evaluation report

- 27.1 The detailed evaluation report shall be prepared in accordance with the eligibility and qualification criteria, which shall be considered by the Procuring Entity for taking a final decision on the Bid.
- 27.2 After evaluation of the Bids, simultaneously with the issuance of LoA under ITB Clause 29, the Employer shall publish the contract award notice on the E-Procurement Portal which shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:
  - a. name and address of the Employer;
  - b. name and reference number of the contract being awarded, and the selection method used;
  - c. names of all Bidders that submitted Bids, and their Bid prices as read out at Bid opening, and as evaluated:
  - d. names of all Bidders whose Bids were rejected either as nonresponsive or as not meeting the Eligibility and Qualification Criteria, or were not evaluated, with the reasons therefor; and
  - e. the name of the successful Bidder, the final total Contract Price, the contract duration and a summary of its scope.

# 28. Employer's right to vary Quantities at the Time of Award

The Employer reserves the right to increase or decrease by up to [10] percent of the quantity of works originally specified in the Schedule of Requirements without any change in the rate or other terms and conditions.

# 29. Notification of Award and Signing of Contract

- 29.1 Subject to ITB Clause 26.1 above, the Contract will be awarded to the successful Bidder whose Bid has been determined to be substantially responsive and has been determined as the lowest evaluated Bid, provided further that the Bidder is determined to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.
- 29.2 The Bidder whose Bid has been accepted will be notified by the Employer by issuing the Letter of Acceptance (LOA) prior to expiration of the Bid validity period through the E-Procurement Portal and through email to the successful Bidder specifying the sum that the Employer will pay the Bidder in consideration of the execution of Works as prescribed by the Contract (hereinafter and in the Contract called the "Contract Price"). The Bidder, shall within 14 days confirm acceptance by returning a signed copy of the Letter of Acceptance through E-Procurement Portal and email.

- 29.3 Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed, the Letter of Acceptance shall constitute a binding Contract.
- 29.4 Before issuing such LOA, the Employer may, at its discretion, ask the Successful Bidder to submit the originals of all such documents for verification whose scanned copies were submitted in E-Procurement Portal along with the Technical Bid. If the Bidder fails to provide originals or if there are any substantive discrepancies between such documents, the same shall be considered as violation of Code of Integrity including misleading the Employer and action shall be initiated to debar such Bidder in accordance with Section V.
- 29.5 Upon the successful Bidder's furnishing of Performance Security Deposit pursuant to ITB Clause 30, the Employer shall send the Contract Form to the successful Bidder.
- 29.6 Within Fourteen (14) days of receipt of the Contract Form, the successful Bidder shall sign, date, and return it to the Employer.

# **30.** Performance Security Deposit<sup>20</sup>

- 30.1 Within the timeframe specified in the Data Sheet, the successful Bidder shall furnish the Performance Security Deposit plus additional performance security for unbalanced Bids in accordance with Clause 26.6 of ITB and Clause 59 of the General Conditions of Contract, in the form of Demand Draft/ Fixed Deposit Receipt/ Bank Guarantee issued/ confirmed by a Scheduled Bank in India or through online payment in an acceptable form to the Purchaser, safeguarding the Purchaser's interest in all respects.
- 30.2 Failure of the successful Bidder to comply with the requirement of ITB Clause 29.6 and/or ITB Clause 30.1 shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Earnest Money Deposit. In such a case the Procuring Entity shall go for re-tendering.

#### 31. Appeals

- 31.1 A Bidder aggrieved by an order passed by the Procuring Entity pursuant to Clause 29.1 of ITB may complain within prescribed time of the publishing of the notice inviting bid in the portal prescribed by the Government. If the aggrieved Bidder is not satisfied with the decision of the Procuring Entity, then such Bidder may appeal to prescribed appellate authority within the manner indicated in the Grievance Redressal Portal of Uttarakhand.
- 31.2 The decision of the appellate authority shall be final and legally binding on both parties.

<sup>20</sup> Performance security should be for an amount which is from specified in the bid documents keeping in view the total amount of the contract. Additional Performance Security shall be sought in case of quote is lesser than estimated item rate. In addition to Performance Security, from a certain percentage of each running bill will be withheld as retention money until final acceptance.

# **SECTION III - Bid Data Sheet**

(To be modified by the client as per requirement)

The following specific data for the goods and related services to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Instructions to Bidders (ITB). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITB

ITB Para	Particulars			
Reference				
	A. General			
NIB 1	The reference number of the Notice Inviting Bids (NIB) is: [insert reference number of the Notice Inviting Bids]			
	The Employer is: [insert name of the Employer]			
ITB 3.2	Joint Ventures and Consortiums are [allowed/not allowed].			
ITB 5.2	Demand Draft towards cost of Bid Document for an amount of Rs. [insert the amount] in favour of [insert the designation] along with the Bid in the manner set out in this Bid Document.			
	B. Bidding Documents			
ITB 7.1	The Employer's address for the purpose of any clarification is: [insert complete address]			
	Requests for clarification should be received by the Employer no later than: [insert number of days] days prior to the last date and time for submission of Bids			
ITB 7.2	Pre-Bid Meeting shall be scheduled: Yes / No [ select any one]			
	In case Pre-Bid Meeting is scheduled, name of contact person, venue, time and date for pre-bid meeting are specified as under: [provide details as under]			
	Name and designation of contact person:			
	Phone:  E-mail:			
	Venue: Time and Date:			
	venue:1 ime and Date:			
	C. Preparation of Bids			
ITB 10.2, 22.3	Whether price for combination of Packages is allowed: Yes/No  If Yes, then for combination of Packages as stated in the Works Requirements, the Bidders			

The price quoted by the bidder shall be [fixed /subject to variation] of performance of the Contract.    TB 12.1	uring the Bidder's
ITB 12.2, 12.3  EMD/Bank Guarantee shall be in favour of payable at	
ITB 12.2, 12.3  EMD/Bank Guarantee shall be in favour of payable at	(Rupees only)]. <sup>21</sup>
ITB 12.5  EMD paid through digital mode is "not permitted"]  (in case Bid Security deposit through digital mode is permitted, mendetails such as Account Number, IFSC Code, Name and address of The bid validity period shall be [insert number of days] days after the for bid submission]  D. Submission and Opening of Bids  E. Bid Opening and Evaluation of Bids  ITB 19.1  The bid opening shall take place at [insert complete address]  The date and time for Bid opening is: [insert date and time]  ITB 26.2  Bids will be evaluated for [insert "each Package" or "Cumulate applicable]	
ITB 13.1 The bid validity period shall be [insert number of days] days after the for bid submission] <sup>22</sup> D. Submission and Opening of Bids  E. Bid Opening and Evaluation of Bids  ITB 19.1 The bid opening shall take place at [insert complete address]  The date and time for Bid opening is: [insert date and time]  ITB 26.2 Bids will be evaluated for [insert "each Package" or "Cumulate applicable]	nsert "permitted" /
D. Submission and Opening of Bids  E. Bid Opening and Evaluation of Bids  ITB 19.1 The bid opening shall take place at [insert complete address]  The date and time for Bid opening is: [insert date and time]  ITB 26.2 Bids will be evaluated for [insert "each Package" or "Cumulate applicable]	
E. Bid Opening and Evaluation of Bids  The bid opening shall take place at [insert complete address] The date and time for Bid opening is: [insert date and time]  ITB 26.2  Bids will be evaluated for [insert "each Package" or "Cumulate applicable]	e deadline
ITB 19.1 The bid opening shall take place at  [insert complete address]  The date and time for Bid opening is: [insert date and time]  ITB 26.2 Bids will be evaluated for [insert "each Package" or "Cumulate applicable]	
[insert complete address]  The date and time for Bid opening is: [insert date and time]  Bids will be evaluated for [insert "each Package" or "Cumulatian applicable]	
The date and time for Bid opening is: [insert date and time]  Bids will be evaluated for [insert "each Package" or "Cumulate applicable]	
[insert date and time]  Bids will be evaluated for [insert "each Package" or "Cumulate applicable]	
applicable]	
[The above is required only when bids are invited for multiple packet	ve of all Packages", as
to be awarded to different bidders. In case there is only single possibilitited with 'Not Applicable']	
ITB 26.3 Adjustments to reflect discounts (if any)	ckage, the para may be
Performance security Deposit shall be furnished by the Selected Biodays from the date of the receipt of LOA from the Purchaser.	ckage, the para may be

The EMD should be fixed (Packagewise, if required) in accordance with the Procurement Rules and should be rounded off to the nearest thousand.

Generally, it should be within 90 days for NCB and 120 days for ICB.

#### SECTION IV: ELIGIBILITY AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA

#### 1. Eligible Bidder

- 1.1 For determining the eligibility of Bidder, the following conditions are to be satisfied:
  - a. The Bidder should not be under order of debarment or removed from empanelled/registered list by any Employer from participating in a Bid, as on the last date of submission of Bids.
  - b. Any contract of the Bidder should not have been terminated during the last 36 months from the last date of submission due to non-fulfillment of contractual obligations as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by any Employer or by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award against the Bidder.
  - c. Bidder should not be associated, or have been associated in the past, directly or indirectly, with a firm or any of its affiliates which have been engaged by the Employer to provide consulting services for the preparation of the design, specifications, and other documents to be used for the procurement of the Works to be executed under this Notice Inviting Bids.
  - d. Bidder shall be a natural person, private entity, government-owned entity or, any combination of these in the form of Joint Venture (JV) or Consortium of not more than 2 members.
  - e. [In the case of a joint venture
    - i. In case of JV, all partners of JV must fulfill a minimum of 25% of eligibility criteria for all requirements. All members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms.
    - ii. The joint venture shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the joint venture during the Bid process and, in the event the joint venture is awarded the Contract, during contract execution.
    - iii. Members of the Joint Venture shall enter into a binding Joint Bidding Agreement for the purpose of submitting the bid which shall include a brief description of the roles and responsibilities of individual members, particularly with reference to financial, technical and maintenance obligations, if any,
    - iv. A Bidder who has applied for the Bid in its individual capacity or as part of a Joint Venture cannot participate as a member of any other Joint Venture applying for the Bid.]
  - f. Bidders that are Government-owned enterprises or institutions in the Employer's Country may participate only if they can establish that they (i) are legally and financially autonomous (ii) operate under commercial law, and (iii) are not dependent agencies of the Employer. To be eligible, a government-owned enterprise or institution shall establish to the Employer's satisfaction, through all relevant documents, including its Charter and other information the Employer may request, that it: (i) is a legal entity separate from the government (ii) does not currently receive substantial subsidies or budget support; (iii) operates like any commercial enterprise, and, inter alia, is not obliged to pass on its surplus to the

government, can acquire rights and liabilities, borrow funds and be liable for repayment of its debts, and can be declared bankrupt; and (iv) is not Biding for a contract to be awarded by the department or agency of the government which under their applicable laws or regulations is the reporting or supervisory authority of the enterprise or has the ability to exercise influence or control over the enterprise or institution.

- g. A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest as specified in Uttarakhand Procurement Rules, as amended from time to time
- h. [In case of global Bid, an international Bidder bidding individually shall ensure that Power of Attorney is legalised/apostilled by appropriate authority notarised in the jurisdiction where the Power of Attorney is being issued and requirements under the Indian Stamp Act, 1899 are duly fulfilled.] <sup>23</sup>
- i. [The Bidder should fulfil the conditions imposed by the Government of India in the interests of national security relating to submission of a bid by a Bidder/Contractor/Supplier from a Country which shares Land Border with India or by a bidder (including an Indian bidder) who has a Specified Transfer of Technology (ToT) arrangement with an entity from a country which shares a land border with India. A certificate for having read the above clauses is required to be submitted / uploaded by the Bidder separately in the prescribed format at Form Tech 16.]
- j. Bidder must neither be insolvent, in receivership, bankrupt or being wound up, nor shall have its affairs administered by a Court or Judicial Officer or, its business activities suspended and must not be the subject of legal proceeding for any of these reasons.
- k. The Bidder should not have, and their directors and officers do not have, been convicted of any criminal offence related to their professional conduct or the making of false statements or misrepresentations as to their qualifications to enter a procurement contract within a period of three years preceding the last date of submission, or not have been otherwise disqualified pursuant to debarment proceedings.
- 1.2 The Bidder should have the following:
  - a. Registration under the applicable law for establishing their legal business identity.
  - b. Active Registration under the Goods and Service Tax (GST) Act.
  - c. Permanent Account Number (PAN) issued by the Board of Direct Taxes under the Income Tax Act, 1961
  - d. Registration with Employees Provident Fund Organisation under EPF and Miscellaneous Provisions Act, 1952.

#### 2. Qualification Criteria

2.1 Evaluation of the Bidder's Bid will include an assessment of the Bidder's capacity to mobilize key personnel and equipment for the contract consistent with its proposal regarding work methods, scheduling, and material sourcing in sufficient detail and fully in accordance with the requirements stipulated in **Section VI - Works** 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Clause 1.1 (h) to be retained only in case of ICB. For NCB this provision is to be deleted.

**Requirements.** Such an evaluation shall be based on the qualification criteria listed below.

2.2 The Bidder should demonstrate that they fulfil the following qualification criteria (the "Qualification Criteria"). The qualification information should be submitted in the format prescribed at Section V Form Tech 3 – Form Tech 13.

#### A. Qualification Criteria:

- a) The Bidder should have achieved a minimum average annual financial turnover (based on financial statement) over the last [5 (five)] financial years amounting to Rs. 24 lakh [usually not less than two times the estimated annual payments under this contract].
- b) The Bidder should have Experience of 'similar construction contracts' in the role of contractor for at least the last [5 (Five)] years prior to the bid submission deadline.<sup>25</sup>
- c) The Bidder should have satisfactorily completed at least [one] similar work of [at least 80% of the contract value], as a prime contractor or at least [two] similar works of value not less than [50%] of estimated value of contract 26 within the last [60 (sixty)] months from the last date of submission. The similar work shall be strictly based on the nature, physical size, complexity, methods, technology or other characteristics for the works requirement described in Section V Form Tech 1

Note: Base year to be considered as the FY in which the tenders are invited. Financial turnover of previous years shall be given a weightage of 5% per year to bring them to the price level of the FY in which the tenders are invited.

d) The Bidder should have executed in any one of the 5 (five) financial years, the minimum quanti			
the following works: [insert type and quantity of principal item of the works to be executed]			
	For example:		
	Cement concrete (including RCC and PCC):Cubic Meters		
	Brick Works:Cubic Meters		
	Steel Works:Quintal		
	Bitumen Works (Any other works can be mentioned here)		
	(usually, 80% of the peak annual rate of construction)		
e)	The Bidder should be in adherence to the class of contractors as defined in the bid document. <sup>27</sup>		

<sup>26</sup> Updated to the FY in which the tenders are invited value of work of previous years shall be given a weight of 5% per year to bring them to the price level of the FY in which the tenders are invited. <sup>27</sup> strike out, if not applicable.

The bidder should demonstrate that they have availability (either owned or leased) of the following critical equipment for this work: [insert list of critical equipment and their minimum number required].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Updated to the FY in which the tenders are invited. Financial turnover of previous years shall be given a weightage of 5% per year to bring them to the price level of the FY in which the tenders are invited.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Based on categorisation of works

S.No.	Equipment	Minimum Number required	Capacity	Model and Power Rating	Age of Equipment

# Note:

The Maximum age of the equipment shall not be more than [5 (five)] years as on last date of submission. For this purpose, the age of the equipment shall be calculated from the date of manufacturing of the equipment.

The Bidder's provision of the minimum equipment requirements given in the list above shall not relieve the Bidder, in the event of contract award, of his obligation to provide additional equipment to construct and complete the Works in accordance with the Contract.

g) The Bidder should have availability for this work, personnel with adequate qualification and experience as required below: [insert list of personnel (their position / specialization with required qualification and relevant work experience].

S.No.	Position/Specialisation	Relevant academic qualifications	Total Work experience	Minimum years of relevant work experience

h)	The Bidder should have Liquid Assets / credit facility of not less than the amount of Rs.	_[insert
	amount].	

The Bidder should submit Credit line / Letter of Credit / Certificate from its Banker for meeting the fund requirement for execution of works (usually equivalent of the estimated cash flow for three months in the peak construction period)

- i) The Bidder must be a profit-making entity for the last 5 (five) financial years [specify financial years].
- j) All pending litigation shall be treated as resolved against the Bidder and so shall in total not represent more than 50% percent of the Bidder's net worth.
- k) [The Bidder (or its sub-contractor, if any) <sup>28</sup> should possess valid electrical license for executing electrification works of the project and should have executed similar electrical works for a minimum

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> To be deleted if sub-contracting is not allowed

amount of [Rs. \_\_\_Lakh, specify amount] (usually not less than 50% of the electrical works) in any one of the last 5 (five) financial years in a single job. In case, the bidder is not in possession of such license, the bidder must enter into a collaboration/tie-up arrangement with such license holder having requisite experience. Such tie up must be registered in court for carrying out electrification works. Necessary documents should be furnished along with the bid.

- The Bidder (or its sub-contractor, if any) <sup>29</sup> should possess and produce valid license for executing anti-termite works at the time of signing of agreement. In case the bidder is not in possession of such license, the bidder must enter into a collaboration/tie-up arrangement with such license holder having requisite experience. Such tie up/ collaboration must be registered in court. Necessary documents should be furnished at the time of signing of agreement.
- m) The Bidder (or its sub-contractor, if any) 30 should possess valid work certificate for executing HVAC works from a competent authority
- n) The Bidder (or its sub-contractor, if any) <sup>31</sup> should possess valid work certificate for executing fire-fighting works from a competent authority.]<sup>32</sup>
- B. [To qualify for a package of contracts made up of this and other contracts for which bids are invited in this NIB, the Bidder must demonstrate having experience and resources to meet the aggregate of the qualifying criteria for the individual contracts]<sup>33</sup>
- C. Bidders who meet the above specified minimum qualifying criteria, will only be qualified, if their available bid capacity is more than the total tender value. The available bid capacity will be calculated as under:

Assessed Available Bid Capacity =  $(A \times N \times 2 - B)$ 

Where

- A= Maximum value of civil Engineering works executed in any single year during the last five years (updated to the price level of the financial year \_\_\_\_\_@5% per year indicated taking into account the completed as well as works in progress)
- N= Number of years prescribed for completion of the works for which bids are invited (period of 6 months to be taken as (1/2) half-year and more than six months as one year).
- B= Value, at the current price level, of the existing commitments on on-going works to be completed during the period of completion of the works for which bids are invited).

Note: The Statements showing the value of existing commitments and ongoing works as well as the stipulated period of completion remaining for each of the works listed should be countersigned by the Engineer-in-Charge, not below the rank of an Executive Engineer or equivalent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> To be deleted if sub-contracting is not allowed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> To be deleted if sub-contracting is not allowed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> To be deleted if sub-contracting is not allowed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Strikeout whichever is not applicable. Add other relevant experiences

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Strikeout, if not applicable

- 2.3 The Bidder should fulfil all the criteria detailed in section IV to qualify in the Technical Bid. If a Bidder does not fulfil the minimum criteria prescribed herein, the Bidder shall be disqualified. On such disqualification the Financial Bid of such Bidder will not be opened & will not be considered for further evaluation.
- 2.4 Though the Bidder fulfils the above conditions, they are subject to be disqualified if they have;
  - made any misleading or false representation in the forms, statements, any attachments in proof of the requirements specified in the eligibility or qualification criteria.
  - record of poor performance such as abandoning the works, not properly completing the contract, inordinate delays in completion, litigation history, or financial failures etc.

#### **SECTION V: FORMATS FOR SUBMISSION OF BIDS**

# Form Tech 1 Letter of Bid

(To be uploaded in the letter head of the Bidder)

Dated: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid Submission] Bid Reference No	/
To [insert complete Name/address of Employer]	

# Sub: Bid for [Description of Work]

- 1 We, the undersigned, hereby submit our Bid, in two parts under Single Stage Two Envelop bidding process, namely: (a) the Technical Part: Technical Bid, and (b) the Financial Part: Price Bid.
- 2 With reference to your Bid document dated \*\*\*\*\*\* I/We, having examined the Bid Documents have no reservations to the Bid Documents, including Addenda issued in accordance with Instructions to Bidders (ITB 6.1).
- 3 We offer to supply in conformity with the Bidding Document and in accordance with the Works Requirements, the Works under the Package / Contract Title: [...name of Work] for [...Name of the Project...] against NIB reference [....].
- 4 We have bid as a joint venture permitted as per Clause 3.2 of Bidding Document, and we declare and confirm that all partners of the joint venture shall be liable jointly and severally for the execution of the contract in accordance with the contract terms, in the event of award on us. [applicable only if the Bidder is a Joint Venture if so permitted to bid as per Bidding Document].
- 5 We undertake, if our Bid is accepted, to execute the Works in accordance with the Bid Document and as per the Works Requirements.
- 6 We certify that all information provided in the Bid submitted by us are true and correct; nothing has been omitted which renders such information misleading; and all documents accompanying the Bid are true copies of their respective originals.
- 7 I/We shall make available to the Employer any additional information/clarification it may find necessary or require to supplement or authenticate the Bid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> All blank spaces shall be suitably filled up by the Tenderer to reflect the particulars relating to each Tenderer.

- 8 I/We acknowledge the right of the Employer to reject our Bid without assigning any reason or otherwise and hereby waive, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, our right to challenge the same on any account whatsoever.
- 9 I/We declare that in the preceding 36 months from last date of submission, we have neither failed to perform on any contract, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by any Procuring Entity/Employer or by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award, nor been expelled from any service or contract by any public authority nor have any contract terminated by any Procuring Entity/Employer for breach on our part.
- 10 We declare that we will abide by the 'Code of Integrity of Public Procurement'. In case of transgression, our names are likely to be deleted from the list of registered contractors, besides any other penalty or more severe action as deemed fit that may be imposed by the Procuring Entity/Employer.
- 11 We/our firm understand that this Bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your Letter of Acceptance, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed.
- 12 I/We understand that you may cancel the selection process at any time and that you are neither bound to accept any Bid that you may receive nor to invite the Bidders to Bid for the Works.
- 13 I/We believe that we satisfy the Eligibility Criteria and Qualification Criteria and meet(s) the requirements as specified in the Bid Document.
- 14 I/we certify that, we have not been convicted by a Court of Law or indicted or adverse orders passed by a regulatory authority which could cast a doubt on our ability to undertake the Service or which relates to a grave offence that outrages the moral sense of the community.
- 15 In the event of us being declared as the Successful Bidder, I/we agree to enter into a Contract in accordance with the draft that has been provided by the Employer. We agree not to seek any changes in the aforesaid draft Contract and agree to abide by the same.
- 16 I/We have studied all the Bid Documents carefully and also understand the Works required to be executed. We understand that except to the extent as expressly set forth in the draft Contract, we shall have no claim, right or title arising out of any documents or information provided to us by the Employer or in respect of any matter arising out of or relating to the selection process including the award of the Contract.

17 [I/We offer an Earnest Money Deposit of [Rs	/-] (Rupees	Only) and Cost of bid
documents Rs. [ ] (Rupees	Only) (if applica	ble) for the Works for which we
have submitted the Bid (s) in accordance with the Bid I	Document.	
	OR	

I/We are hereby exempted from payment of EMD. The Supporting documents to substantiate the exemption along with the Bid Securing Declaration in the required manner is attached]<sup>35</sup>

<sup>35</sup> Retain whichever provision is applicable.

18 The documents comprising the Bid, as specified in Clause 10.1 of the Bid Document, have been submitted in the

manner set out in the Bid Document.

19 Rates/Price, has/have been quoted by me/us in the FIN 1, after taking into consideration all the terms and conditions stated in the Bid Document, draft Contract, our own estimates of costs and revenues and after a

careful assessment of the Works to be executed and all the conditions that may affect the execution of Work.

20 I/We certify that I/We have not been debarred or removed from empaneled/registered list by the Procuring Entity, State Government or any entity controlled by it, from participating in any Bid, for indulging in violation of Code

of Integrity or deficiencies of services or for indulging in unfair trade practices or for any other reasons as on the

last date for submission of Bids.

21 I / we hereby offer and agree to execute the Work in conformity with the Bid Document and in accordance with

the Works Requirement.

22 We agree to abide by this bid for the Bid validity period specified in Clause 13.1 of the ITB and it shall remain

binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period.

23 I/we confirm that our Financial Bid is unconditional and that we accept all terms and conditions specified in the

Bid Document.

24 Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed, this bid, together with your written acceptance thereof and your

notification of award, shall constitute a binding Contract between us.

25 I/We confirm that if I/We are the successful Bidder shall within [14 (fourteen)] days of the receipt of LOA from

the Employer, furnish the Performance Security and Additional Performance Security in accordance with the

Conditions of Contract.

26 I/We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest or any Bid you may receive.

27 I/We agree to abide by all the terms and conditions of the tender documents

28 I / we agree to be bound by this offer if we are the Successful Bidder for the aforementioned Service.

In witness thereof, I/we submit this Bid under and in accordance with the terms of the Bid document.

Yours Faithfully,

Date: (Signature of the Authorised Signatory)

Place: Name and Seal of Bidder

# Form Tech 2 Details of the Bidder

(To be uploaded in the letter head of the Bidder)

- 1. (a) Name:
  - (b) Bidder's Constitution or Legal Status:

[attach copy of constitution document such as Certificate of Incorporation for Companies, Article and Memorandum of Association, Registered Partnership Deed for Partnership firms, etc.]

- (c) [Corporate Identity Number/ Registration Number]
- (d) Bidder's Registration Status as approved Contractor:

  [provide details of registering authority, class of registration, and its validity.

  [attach Registration Certificate(s)]
- (e) Address of the office/corporate headquarters and its branch office(s), if any, in India:
- (f) Address of the office/ corporate headquarters or its branch office(s), in Uttarakhand:
- 2. Bank Details
  - (a) Name of the Holder
  - (b) Bank Account No.
  - (c) Name of the Bank
  - (d) Branch Name
  - (e) IFSC Code
- 3. Brief description of the Bidder including details of its main lines of business and proposed role and responsibilities in these Services:
- 4. Details of individual(s) who will serve as the point of contact/communication for the Employer:
  - (a) Name:
  - (b) Designation:
  - (c) Company:
  - (d) Address:
  - (e) Telephone Number:
  - (f) E-Mail Address:
  - (g) Fax Number:
  - (h) Mobile:
- 5. Particulars of the Authorised Signatory of the Bidder:
  - (a) Name:
  - (b) Designation:
  - (c) Company:
  - (d) Address:
  - (e) Telephone Number:
  - (f) E-Mail Address:
  - (g) Fax Number:
  - (h) Mobile:

6.	Taxation	Registra	ations

- (a) PAN number:
- (b) Type of GST Registration as per the Act (Normal Taxpayer, Composition, Casual Taxable Person, SEZ, etc.):
- (c) GSTIN number ..... in Consignor and Consignee States
- 7. The following information shall also be provided:

No.	Criteria	Yes	No
1.	Has the Bidder been barred by Procuring Entity/ State Government, or any entity controlled by it, from participating in any Bid.		
2.	If the answer to 1 is yes, does the bar subsist as on the date of submission of the Bid.		
3.	If the answer to 1 is no, the Bidder are required to furnish Self-Declared Certificate in their letter head to substantiate the same.		
4.	Whether the Bidder belongs to a country which shares Land Border with India.  The Bidder are required to furnish an undertaking in the prescribed format at Form Tech 16 in their letter head to substantiate the same.		

8. A statement by the Bidder disclosing material non-performance or contractual non-compliance in past Assignment, contractual disputes and litigation/ arbitration during the last 60 (sixty) months from the last date of submission recent past is given below (Attach extra sheets, if necessary).

Year	Name of	Name of Name of		Value of	Date	Nature of	Final
	Work/	Employer with	No. and	Contract in	Completed	Litigation	Award
	Assignment	Contact details	Date	Rs.			

I / We confirm that all the registrations submitted are under operation presently and shall be used for all related activities.

Note: Bidder shall fill in this Form in the format provided above. No alterations to its format shall be permitted, and no substitutions shall be accepted.

# SIGNATURE OF BIDDER WITH DATE AND OFFICIAL SEAL

(Name and Designation)

Duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of (Name & address of the Bidder and Seal of the [Company]

#### **Qualification Criteria of the Bidder Form**

#### **Tech 3- Annual Financial Turnover**

(Refer to Section IV of the Bid Document) (To be submitted on the Letterhead of the Statutory Auditor)

We have verified the relevant statutory and other records of M/s \_\_\_\_ [Name of the Bidder], and certify that the Annual Turnover for the last five completed financial Year is as follows:

#### UDIN No:

Annual Financial Turnover (Rs Cr.) (billing for works in progress and completed in all class						
	engineering construction works only)					
Financial Year	Financial Year	Financial Year	Financial Year	Financial Year		
[20xx-20xx] [20xx-20xx] [20		[20xx-20xx]	[20xx-20xx]	[20xx-20xx]		

This certificate is being issued to	be produced before [Name of the Employer], for the ["Procurement of	
Works for		
Place:		

Date

Signature and Seal of the Statutory Auditor clearly indicating his/her membership number as well as UDIN number

#### **Instructions:**

- The Bidder should provide details of its own Financial Turnover duly certified by its Statutory Auditor. 1.
- Annual Turnover = Annual Income as indicated in the audited annual financial statement Year 1 will be the latest completed financial year, preceding the last date for submission of Bid. Year 2 shall be the year immediately preceding Year 1 and so on. In case the last date for submission of Bids falls within six months of the close of the latest financial year, it shall ignore such financial year for the purposes of its Bid and furnish all its information and certification with reference to the three years preceding its latest financial
- The Bidder should furnish the supporting documentary proofs along with the Certificate from Statutory Auditor in the above format. Copy of the audited financial statements with audited report, balance sheet, Profit & Loss account with all enclosures for each for the last 5 financial years should be attached certified by a Statutory Auditor.
- Financial turnover of previous years shall be given a weight of 5% per year by the employer to bring them to the price level of the FY in which the tenders are invited.
- In case the Bidder is registered outside India, the financial capacity as certified by the statutory auditor residing outside India may be submitted. However, for conversion of US Dollars to Rupees, the rate of conversion shall be the rate prevailing as on the date of issue of Bid Document. In the case of any other currency, the same shall first be converted to US Dollars as on the date of issue of Bid Document, and the amount so derived in US Dollars shall be converted into Rupees at the aforesaid rate. The conversion rate of such currencies shall be the daily representative exchange rates published by the International Monetary Fund for the relevant date.

# Form Tech 4: Satisfactory Completion of Similar Contracts

(To be uploaded in the letter head of the Bidder)

(Refer Section IV of the Bid Document)

Name of Bidder:								
Sl. No	Name of Employer	Brief Description of Work	Contract No.	Date of Issue of Work Order / Contract	Value of Contract (Rs.)	Stipulated period of Completion of Work	Actual date of completion	Remarks explaining reasons for delay, if any

**Note:** Attach Completion or work in progress (% of work completed) Certificate issued by Competent Authority of Employer (Not below the rank of E.E.)

#### Form Tech 5- Satisfactory Completion of Electrical Works<sup>36</sup>

(Refer to Section IV of the Bid Document)
(To be uploaded in the letter head of the Tenderer)

Name ofBidder:		

- a) Do you possess valid Electrical license for executing Electrical Work? **Yes / No** [If yes, attached License].
- b) In case, answer to the above question is 'No', have you entered into a collaboration/tie-up arrangement with such license holder having requisite experience?
   [ Attach a collaboration / tie-up agreement registered in Court]
- c) Fill the table giving information as required.

Sl. No.	Name of Employer	Brief Description of Electrical Work	Contract No.	Date of Issue of Work Order / Contract	Value of Contract (Rs.)	Stipulated period of Completion of Work	Actual date of completion	Remarks explaining reasons for delay, if any

**Note:** Attach Completion or work in progress (% of work completed) Certificate issued by Engineer-In-Chief / Competent Authority of Employer

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Modify this format suitably in case where manufacturer's warranty and guarantee are not applicable for the items for which bids are invited.

#### Form Tech 6- License for Executing Anti-Termite Works

(To be submitted on Bidder Letter Head) (Refer to Section IV of the Bid Document)

	( 9	
Name of Bidder:		

- a) Do you possess valid license for executing anti-termite Work? **Yes / No** [If Yes, you will be required to submit such a License at the time of signing of agreement].
- b) In case, answer to the above question is 'No', have you entered into a collaboration/tie-up arrangement with such license holder? Yes / No.

(If Yes, you will be required to submit such a License at the time of signing of agreement)

#### Form Tech 7- License for Executing HVAC Work

(To be submitted on Bidder Letter Head) (Refer to Section IV of the Bid Document)

- a) Do you possess valid license for executing HVAC Work? Yes / No
  [If yes, you will be required to submit such a License from a competent authority at the time
  of signing of contract].
- c) In case, answer to the above question is 'No', have you entered into a collaboration/tie-up arrangement with such license holder? Yes / No.

(If yes, you will be required to submit such a License at the time of signing of agreement)

#### Form Tech 8- License for Executing Fire-Fighting Work

(To be submitted on Bidder Letter Head) (Refer to Section IV of the Bid Document)

- a) Do you possess valid license for executing Fire-fighting Work? Yes / No
  [If yes, you will be required to submit such a License from a competent authority at the time
  of signing of contract].
- d) In case, answer to the above question is 'No', have you entered into a collaboration/tie-up arrangement with such license holder? Yes / No.

(You will be required to submit such a License at the time of signing of agreement)

#### Form Tech 9- Contractor's Experience for carrying out Works

(To be submitted on Bidder Letter Head) (Refer to Section IV of the Bid Document)

Name of the Bidder:
---------------------

Financial	Name	Name of	Quantities of	Quantities of Works performed <sup>37</sup>			Remarks (attach
Year	of	Employer	Cement	Brick	Steel	Bitumen	contract ref. no.
	Work		Concrete (including RCC and PCC) (in Cubic Meters)	Work (in Cubic Meters)	reinforcement (In Qtl.)	(Any other works can be added here)	and Certificate issued by Executive Engineer/Competent Authority)
F.Y.							
F.Y.							
F.Y.							
F. Y.							
F.Y.							

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Make changes as per requirement of project

#### Form Tech 10- Availability of Contractor' Equipment essential for carrying out Works

(To be submitted on Bidder Letter Head) (Refer to Section IV of the Bid Document)

Equipment	No.	Capacity	Model and Power Rating	Owned / Leased	Age of Equipment	Remarks (current commitments of each equipment mentioned)

#### Form Tech 11- Availability of Contractor' Key Personnel

(To be submitted on Bidder Letter Head) (Refer to Section IV of the Bid Document)

Bidders should provide the names and details of the suitably qualified Key Personnel to perform the Contract.

Note: The Bidder should also provide Photographs of each Key Personnel along with their PAN Cards.

#### **Key Personnel**

S.No.	Title of position	Name of Candidate	Experience		
			Total Experience	Number of years of experience at relevant position	
1					
2					
3					

#### Submit Resume in the format below for each Key Personnel along with Declaration:

Position [#1]:	[title of position]			
Personnel information	Name:	Date of birth:		
	Professional qualifications:			
	Academic qualifications:			
{Paste Photograph}				
Details Address of employer:				
	Telephone:	Contact (manager/personnel officer):		
	Fax:	Email ID		
	Job title:	Years with present employer:		

Summarize professional experience in reverse chronological order. Indicate particular technical and managerial experience relevant to the project.

Project	Role	Duration of involvement	Relevant experience
[main project details]	[role and responsibilities on the project]	[time in role]	[describe the experience relevant to this position]

#### **Declaration**

I, the undersigned Key Personnel, certify that to the best of my knowledge and belief, the information contained in this Form correctly describes myself, my qualifications and experience.

I confirm that I am available as certified in the following table and throughout the expected time schedule for this position as provided in the Bid:

[insert period (start and end dates) for which this Key Personnel is available to work on this contract]
r ersonner is avaitable to work on this contractj

I understand that any misrepresentation or omission in this Form may:

- (a) cause disqualification from participating in the Bid;
- (b) cause my dismissal from the contract and allow the Authority to take action as deemed fit.

Name of Key Personnel: [insert name]	
Signature:	
Date: (day month year):	
Countersignature of authorized representative of the Bidder:	
Signature:	
Date: (day month year):	

#### Form Tech 12- Availability of Liquid Assets / Credit Facility

(Refer to Section IV of the Bid Document) (To be submitted on the letter head of the Bidder)

Specify proposed sources of financing, such as liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means, net of current commitments, available to meet the total construction cash flow demands of the subject contract or contracts

Source of financing	Amount (Rs.)
1.	
2.	
3.	
4.	

#### Note:

- 1. Submit Credit line / Letter of Credit / Certificate from Its Banker for meeting the fund requirement for execution of works.
- 2. Solvency Certificates shall not be considered as line of credit
- 3. Liquid Assets = Current Asset (Inventory+ pre-paid expenses)

### Format for Evidence of Access to or Availability of Credit Facilities (To be submitted on the Letterhead of the Bank)

This is to certify that M/sis a repute	d company with a good financial standing.
•	_ is awarded to the above firm, we shall be able to provideto meet their working capital requirements for executing
Signature of Senior Bank ManagerName of the Senior Bank ManagerAddress of the BankStamp of the Bank	
Note: Certificate should not be more than one r	nonth old.

#### Form Tech 13- Information on Bid Capacity

(Refer to Section IV of the Bid Document)
(To be submitted on the letter head of the Bidder)

#### A) Works Completed / Executed

Sr. No.	Financial Year (last 5 FY)	Value of Civil Engineering works executed /
		completed during the year (Rs. in Lakh)
1		
2		
3		
4		
5		

Note: Certificate issued by Chartered Accountant should be submitted along with Certificate issued by Executive Engineer/Competent Authority on completion of work

#### B) Existing Commitments and on-going Works:

Description	Place	Contract	Name	Value of	Stipulated	Value of	Anticipated
of Work	&	No.	and	Contract	period of	works	date of
	State		address	(Rs.)	Completion	remaining	Completion
			of			to be	
			Employer			completed	
						(Rs.)	

Note: Certificate issued by Chartered Accountant should be submitted along with along with work order and Certificate issued by Executive Engineer/Competent Authority on progress of work

#### C) Works for which Tenders already submitted and decision is pending:

Description of Work	Place & State	Name and address of Employer	Estimated value of Contract (Rs.)	Stipulated period of Completion	Date when decision is expected	Remarks, if any

Note: It should be provided on Bidder's Letterhead

### Form Tech 14 Power of Attorney for Signing of Bid

(To be submitted on 100 rupees Non-Judicial Stamp Paper)

Know all men by these presents, We,	(name of the firm and address of the registered
office) do hereby irrevocably constitute, nominate, appoint an	nd authorise Mr. / Ms. (Name), son/daughter/wife of
and presently residing at	, who is [presently employed
with us and holding the position of	_], as our true and lawful attorney (hereinafter referred
to as the "Attorney") to do in our name and on our behalf, all s	uch acts, deeds and things as are necessary or required
in connection with or incidental to submission of our "Bid f	or Procurement of Works for, proposed by the
[Name of the Employer] (the "Employer") including but not l	
Bids and other documents and writings, participate in	
information/responses to the Employer, representing us in all r	
all contracts including the Contract and undertakings consequent	
the Employer in all matters in connection with or relating to or	•
award thereof to us and/or till the entering into the Contract wir	÷ •
AND we hereby agree to ratify and confirm and do hereby ratif	-
or caused to be done by our said Attorney pursuant to and in exer	
and that all acts, deeds and things done by our said Attorney in	exercise of the powers hereby conferred shall and shall
always be deemed to have been done by us.	
IN WITNESS WHEREOF WE,	, THE ABOVE-NAMED PRINCIPAL HAVE
EXECUTED THIS POWER OF ATTORNEY ON THIS	DAY OF, 20**.
For	
(Signature)	
(Name, Title and Address)	
Witnesses:	
Accepted [Notarised]	
(Signature)	
(Name, Title and Address of the Attorney)	

#### Notes:

The mode of execution of the Power of Attorney should be in accordance with the procedure, if any, laid down by the applicable law and the charter documents of the executant(s) and when it is so required, the same should be under common seal affixed in accordance with the required procedure.

Also, wherever required, the Bidder should submit for verification the extract of the charter documents and documents such as a board or shareholders' resolution/power of attorney in favour of the person executing this Power of Attorney for the delegation of power hereunder on behalf of the Bidder.

For a Power of Attorney executed and issued overseas, the document will also have to be legalised by the Indian Embassy and notarised in the jurisdiction where the Power of Attorney is being issued. However, the Power of Attorney provided by Bidder from countries that have signed the Hague Legislation Convention, 1961 are not required to be legalised by the Indian Embassy if it carries a conforming Apostille certificate.

### Form Tech 15 Power of Attorney for Lead Member of Consortium<sup>38</sup>

	Project (the "Project").
the "Consortium") being terms and conditions of	and
necessary power and au	for the Members of the Consortium to designate one of them as the Lead Member with all thority to do for and on behalf of the Consortium, all acts, deeds and things as may be with the Consortium's bid for the Project and its execution.
NOW THEREFORE K	NOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS
registered office at	having our registered office at
to be done by our said a that all acts, deeds and	Attorney pursuant to and in exercise of the powers conferred by this Power of Attorney and things done by our said Attorney in exercise of the powers hereby conferred shall and shall ve been done by us/ Consortium.
	FOF WE THE PRINCIPALS ABOVE NAMED HAVE EXECUTED THIS POWER OF
<sup>38</sup> To be submitted in ori	<del></del> ginal.

For(Signature)
(Name & Title)
For(Signature)
(Name & Title)
For(Signature)
(Name & Title)
Witnesses:
1.
2.
(Executants)
(To be executed by all the Members of the Consortium)

#### Notes:

The mode of execution of the Power of Attorney should be in accordance with the procedure, if any, laid down by the applicable law and the charter documents of the executant(s) and when it is so required, the same should be under common seal affixed in accordance with the required procedure.

Also, wherever required, the Applicant should submit for verification the extract of the charter documents and documents such as a board or shareholders' resolution/power of attorney in favour of the person executing this Power of Attorney for the delegation of power hereunder on behalf of the Applicant.

For a Power of Attorney executed and issued overseas, the document will also have to be legalised by the Indian Embassy and notarised in the jurisdiction where the Power of Attorney is being issued. However, the Power of Attorney provided by Applicants from countries that have signed the Hague Legislation Convention 1961 are not required to be legalised by the Indian Embassy if it carries a conforming Appostille certificate.

# Form Tech 16 [FORMAT FOR UNDERTAKING REGARDING RESTRICTIONS ON PROCUREMENT FROM A BIDDER/SUPPLIER OF A COUNTRY WHICH SHARES A LAND BORDER WITH INDIA]<sup>39</sup>

(To be submitted on the letterhead of the Bidder)

[Date]	
FROM: (Name of Entity)	TO: (Name and Address of the Employer)
Dear Sir:	
	s on Procurement from a Bidder/Supplier having Transfer of y from a Country Which Shares a Land Border with India.
border with India; or bidder having Transfer of which shares a land border with India. I certific contracting is allowed) is neither from such a country or, if from such a country/having To registered with the Competent Authority. I certificate the countries unless such contractor is re-	n procurement from a bidder of a country which shares a land f Technology (ToT) arrangement with an entity from a country fy that this bidder or any of the sub-contractor (in case if sub-country nor has ToT arrangement with an entity from such a oT arrangement with an entity from such a country, has been ify that this bidder will not sub-contract any work to a contractor egistered with the Competent Authority. I hereby certify that this and is eligible to be considered. (Where applicable, evidence of hall be attached.)
Yours Faithfully,	
Authorized	
Signature: Name and Title of Signatory: Name of the Bidder:	
<sup>39</sup> This declaration is not required for the procurement	ss, exempted from such restrictions.

## Form Tech 17 Earnest Money Deposit Bank Guarantee for EMD (Refer Clause 12 of the Bid Document)

B.G. No. Dated:

1	In consideration of you, *****, having its office at *****, (hereinafter referred to as the "Employer", which
	expression shall unless it be repugnant to the subject or context thereof include its, successors and assigns)
	having agreed to receive the Bid of
	having its registered office at (hereinafter referred to as the "Bidder" which
	expression shall unless it be repugnant to the subject or context thereof include its/their executors,
	administrators, successors and assigns), for (hereinafter referred to as "the
	Works") pursuant to the Bid Document datedissued in respect of the Works and other related
	documents including without limitation the draft Contract (hereinafter collectively referred to as "Bid
	Documents"), we (Name of the Bank) having our registered office at and one of its
	branches at(hereinafter referred to as the "Bank"), at the request of the Bidder, do
	hereby in terms of Clause 12.3 of the Bid Document, irrevocably, unconditionally and without reservation
	guarantee the due and faithful fulfilment and compliance of the terms and conditions of the Bid Documents
	by the said Bidder and unconditionally and irrevocably undertake to pay forthwith to the Employer an amount
	of Rs. ***** (Rupees ***** only) (hereinafter referred to as the "Guarantee") as our primary obligation
	without any demur, reservation, recourse, contest or protest and without reference to the Bidder if the Bidder
	shall fail to fulfil or comply with all or any of the terms and conditions contained in the said Bid Documents.
2	Any such written demand made by the Employer stating that the Bidder is in default of the due and faithful
_	fulfilment and compliance with the terms and conditions contained in the Bid Documents shall be final,
	conclusive and binding on the Bank.
3.	We, the Bank, do hereby irrevocably, unconditionally and on non-transferable basis undertake to pay the
	amounts due and navable under this Guarantee without any demur reservation, recourse, contest or protest

- We, the Bank, do hereby irrevocably, unconditionally and on non-transferable basis undertake to pay the amounts due and payable under this Guarantee without any demur, reservation, recourse, contest or protest and without any reference to the Bidder or any other person and irrespective of whether the claim of the Employer is disputed by the Bidder or not, merely on the first demand from the Employer stating that the amount claimed is due to the Employer by reason of failure of the Bidder to fulfil and comply with the terms and conditions contained in the Bid Documents including failure of the said Bidder to keep its Bid open during the Bid validity period as set forth in the said Bid Documents for any reason whatsoever. Any such demand made on the Bank shall be conclusive as regards amount due and payable by the Bank under this Guarantee. However, our liability under this Guarantee shall be restricted to an amount not exceeding Rs. \*\*\*\*\* (Rupees \*\*\*\*\* only).
- 4. This Guarantee shall be irrevocable and remain in full force for a period of 45 (forty five) days beyond the validity of the Bid or for such extended period as may be mutually agreed between the Employer and the Bidder, and agreed to by the Bank, and shall continue to be enforceable till all amounts under this Guarantee have been paid.

- 5. We, the Bank, further agree that the Employer shall be the sole judge to decide as to whether the Bidder is in default of due and faithful fulfilment and compliance with the terms and conditions contained in the Bid Documents including, *inter alia*, the failure of the Bidder to keep its Bid open during the Bid validity period set forth in the said Bid Documents, and the decision of the Employer that the Bidder is in default as aforesaid shall be final and binding on us, notwithstanding any differences between the Employer and the Bidder or any dispute pending before any Court, Tribunal, Arbitrator or any other Employer.
- 6. The Guarantee shall not be affected by any change in the constitution or winding up of the Bidder or the Bank or any absorption, merger or amalgamation of the Bidder or the Bank with any other person.
- To give full effect to this Guarantee, the Employer shall be entitled to treat the Bank as the principal debtor. The Employer shall have the fullest liberty without affecting in any way the liability of the Bank under this Guarantee from time to time to vary any of the terms and conditions contained in the said Bid Documents or to extend time for submission of the Bids or the Bid validity period or the period for conveying acceptance of Letter of Award by the Bidder or the period for fulfilment and compliance with all or any of the terms and conditions contained in the said RFP Documents by the said Bidder or to postpone for any time and from time to time any of the powers exercisable by it against the said Bidder and either to enforce or forbear from enforcing any of the terms and conditions contained in the said Bid Documents or the securities available to the Employer, and the Bank shall not be released from its liability under these presents by any exercise by the Employer of the liberty with reference to the matters aforesaid or by reason of time being given to the said Bidder or any other forbearance, act or omission on the part of the Employer or any indulgence by the Employer to the said Bidder or by any change in the constitution of the Employer or its absorption, merger or amalgamation with any other person or any other matter or thing whatsoever which under the law relating to sureties would but for this provision have the effect of releasing the Bank from its such liability.
- 8. Any notice by way of request, demand or otherwise hereunder shall be sufficiently given or made if addressed to the Bank and sent by courier or by registered mail to the Bank at the address set forth herein.
- 9. We undertake to make the payment on receipt of your notice of claim on us addressed to [name of Bank along with branch address] and delivered at our above branch which shall be deemed to have been duly authorised to receive the said notice of claim.
- 10. It shall not be necessary for the Employer to proceed against the said Bidder before proceeding against the Bank and the guarantee herein contained shall be enforceable against the Bank, notwithstanding any other security which the Employer may have obtained from the said Bidder or any other person and which shall, at the time when proceedings are taken against the Bank hereunder, be outstanding or unrealised.
- We, the Bank, further undertake not to revoke this Guarantee during its currency except with the previous express consent of the Employer in writing.
- 12. The Bank declares that it has power to issue this Guarantee and discharge the obligations contemplate herein, the undersigned is duly authorised and has full power to execute this Guarantee for and on behalf of the Bank.

13.	For the avoidance of doubt, the Bank's liability under this Guarantee shall be restricted to Rs. *** (Rupees ***** only). The Bank shall be liable to pay the said amount or any part thereof only if the Employer serves a written claim on the Bank in accordance with paragraph 9 hereof, on or before [insert date falling (equal to validity period of EMD) days after the last date for submission of Bid].
_	and Delivered by

### Form Tech 17 (A) Bid Securing Declaration

(Refer Clauses 12.6 and to be submitted on the letterhead of the Bidder)

Bidder's Name
[Address and Contact Details]
Bidder's Reference NoDate
То
[Head of Procurement
Procuring Entity
[Complete address of the Procuring Entity]
Ref: Tender Document No. /Tender No. / xxxx; Tender Title: WORKS
Sir/ Madam
We, the undersigned, solemnly declare that:
We understand that according to the conditions of this Bid Document, the bid must be supported by a Bid Securing Declaration in lieu of EMD.
We unconditionally accept the conditions of this Bid Securing Declaration. We understand that we shall stand automatically suspended from being eligible for bidding in any Bid in Procuring Entity for [] years from the date of opening of this bid if we breach our obligation(s) under the Bid conditions if we:
<ol> <li>withdraw/ amend/ impair/ derogate, in any respect, from our bid, within the bid validity period; or</li> <li>being notified within the bid validity of the acceptance of our bid by the Procuring Entity:         <ol> <li>refused to or failed to produce the original documents for scrutiny or the required Performance Security within the stipulated time under the conditions of the Bid Document.</li> <li>Fail or refuse to sign the contract.</li> </ol> </li> </ol>
We know that this Bid Securing Declaration shall expire if the contract is not awarded to us, upon:
1. receipt by us of your notification of cancellation of the entire Bidding process or rejection of all bids or of the
name of the successful bidder or
2. forty-five days after the expiration of the bid validity period or any extension to it.
(Signature with date)
(Name and designation)
Duly authorized to sign bid for and on behalf of
[name & address of Bidder and seal of company]
Dated on
Place
DA:

# Form Tech 18 CHECKLIST OF DOCUMENTS TO BE SUBMITTED BY THE TENDERER ALONG WITH THE BID (Refer Section IV of the Bid Document)

Sl	9		Documentary Proofs	Submitted	Page	
No	Clause			YES/NO	No.	
	10.1 A	First Electronic Document – PART -I- Technical Bid documents	Form Tech 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 17/17(A), Demand Draft for payment of Bid Document fee			
	10.1 B	Second Electronic Document – PART – II- Financial Bid documents	Form Fin 1			
	Secti on IV	Undertaking	Undertaking Regarding Restrictions on Procurement from A Bidder of a Country which shares a land border with India as per Form Tech 16			
	Secti on IV	Statement of not been debarred or removed from empaneled /registered list by the Procuring Entity	Furnish a self-declared Certificate to this effect on the letter head of the Bidder			
	Secti on IV	Legal Status of the Bidder	Furnish a copy of the certificate of incorporation in case of a companies issued by the registrar of companies/Registration Certificate issued by the registrar of firms as the case may be along with copy of PAN and the IT returns for the last 5 (five) financial years preceding the last date for submission of Bids as a proof of identity.			
	Secti on IV	Details of Registration	Furnish a copy of the following valid registration certificates issued by the competent authority  a. Registration under the applicable law for establishing their legal identity.  b. Active Registration under the Goods and Service Tax (GST) [& lastsubmitted return as proof of submission of dues].  c. Permanent Account Number (PAN) issued by the Board of Direct Taxes under the Income Tax Act, 1961.			

Section	Qualification Criteria	Furnish a copy of the following documents	
IV	<u> </u>	a. Information on all completed contracts	
		and satisfactory performance in the	
		prescribed format at Form Tech 3 - 13	
		b. License for Electrical Works, License	
		for Anti-Termite Works, License for	
		Fire-Fighting Work, Availability of	
		Essential Equipment's under Form	
		Tech 5, Form Tech 6 Form Tech 7 and	
		Form Tech 8 respectively.	
		c. Copy of work order/ Agreement and	
		Completion Certificate be considered as	
		documentary proof for the purpose of evaluation.	
		d. [Any other certificate(s) as may be	
		applicable under the relevant laws of	
		the State of Uttarakhand.] <sup>40</sup>	
		e. Audited balance sheets, financial	
		statements for the 5 (five) financial	
		years immediately preceding the last	
		date for submission of Bids	
		f. Annual Audited Reports for 5 (five)	
		years preceding the last date for	
		submission of Bids. The financial	
		statements shall:	
		i. reflect the financial situation of the	
		Bidder;	
		ii. be audited by a Statutory Auditor;	
		iii. be complete, including all notes to the	
		financial statements; and	
		iv. correspond to accounting periods	
		already completed and audited (no	
		statements for partial periods shall be	
		requested or accepted).	
		g. Statutory Auditor's certificate	
		specifying the Turnover of the Bidder.	
		h. Availability of Liquid Assets/Credit	
		Facility	
		i. Information on current contract	
		commitment/work in progress.	

\_

 $<sup>^{40}</sup>$  Any statutory certificate that may be specific to the type of the Goods being procured may be added here.

12	2	EMD	Certificate for exemption/ Bid Securing Declaration /Bank guarantee (scanned copy)/E-Bank Guarantee whichever is applicable.	
12	4.4	Power of Attorney	Power of Attorney certified by the Authorised signatory signing the Bid Submission in the format provided at Form Tech 14 / Tech 15. 41	

 $^{\rm 41}$  Any other documents needed from bidder can be added here

#### Form Fin 1 SAMPLE FORMAT FOR FINANCIAL BID

(Sample format to be prescribed in excel of the slot provided in the E-Procurement Portal)

#### **Objectives**

The objectives of the Bill of Quantities are:

- a. to provide sufficient information on the quantities of Works to be performed to enable bids to be prepared efficiently and accurately; and
- b. when a Contract has been entered into, to provide a priced Bill of Quantities for use in the periodic valuation of Works executed.

In order to attain these objectives, Works should be itemized in the Bill of Quantities in sufficient detail to distinguish between the different classes of Works, or between Works of the same nature carried out in different locations or in other circumstances which may give rise to different considerations of cost. Consistent with these requirements, the layout and contents of the Bill of Quantities should be as simple and brief as possible.

#### **Provisional Sums**

A general provision for physical contingencies (quantity overruns) may be made by including a provisional sum in the Summary Bill of Quantities. Similarly, a contingency allowance for possible price increases should be provided as a provisional sum in the Summary priced Bill of Quantities. The inclusion of such provisional sums often facilitates budgetary approval by avoiding the need to request periodic supplementary approvals as the future need arises. Where such provisional sums or contingency allowances are used, the Special Conditions of Contract should state the manner in which they shall be used, and under whose authority (usually the Project Manager's/ Engineer-in-Charge's).

These Notes for Preparing a Bill of Quantities are intended only as information for the Employer or the person drafting the Bidding Documents. They should not be included in the final documents.

#### Sample Bill of Quantities

Sl. No.	Description of item (with brief specification	Quantity U	Unit	Rate (Rs)		Total Amount (Rs)
	and reference to Book			In figures	In words	7 mount (RS)
	of specification)					
Total Bid Price (in figures)						
	(in words)					

#### Note:

- 1. Item for which no rate or price has been entered in financial bid, it will not be paid for by the Employer when executed and shall be deemed covered by the other rates and prices in the Bill of Quantities (refer: ITB Clause 10.2 and GCC Clause 49.3).
- 2. Unit rates and prices shall be quoted by the Bidder in Indian Rupees.
- 3. Where there is a discrepancy between the rate in figures and words, the amount in word will govern. [ITB Clause 23.1(a)]
- 4. Where there is a discrepancy between the unit rate and the line-item total resulting from multiplying the unit rate by quantity, the unit rate quoted shall govern [ITB Clause 23.1 (b)]

#### **SECTION VI - WORKS REQUIREMENTS**

(To be filled by the Employer before upload of Bid Document)

(A schedule of packages/requirements is to be inserted in the Bid Documents by the Employer, as applicable. The Schedule should cover, at a minimum, the required items, quantities, services, delivery period(s) and earnest money deposit for individual pacages (in case of multiple packages).)

(A set of precise and clear Specifications is a prerequisite for bidders to respond realistically and competitively to the requirements of the Employer without qualifying or conditioning their bids. The Specifications should require that all goods and materials to be incorporated in the Works be new, unused, of the most recent or current models, and incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials unless provided otherwise in the Contract.

Samples of Specifications from previous similar projects in the same region are useful in to prepare Specifications. Most Specifications are normally written specially by the Employer or Project Manager/ Engineer-in-Charge to suit the Contract Works in hand.

Care must be taken in drafting Specifications to ensure that they are not restrictive. In the Specifications of standards for goods, materials, and workmanship, recognized national and international standards should be used as much as possible. Where other particular standards are used, the Specifications should state that goods, materials, and workmanship that meet other authoritative standards, and which ensure substantially equal or higher quality than the standards mentioned, shall also be acceptable)

This section shall include the following

- 1. Information related to Project Description. Project Location
- 2. Detailed Technical Conditions, Specifications & Requirements specific to the Project/Work
- 3. Construction Timeline
- 4. Payment Schedule

Every organization using this bidding document shall define these conditions at its own level

#### **Good for Construction (GFC) Drawings**

Insert here a list of Drawings. The actual Drawings, including site plans, should be attached to this section or annexed in a separate folder.

#### **Inspections and Tests**

The following inspections and tests shall be performed: [insert list of inspections and tests

#### **Supplementary Information**

If any

#### SECTION VII: TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

[Minimum Technical Specification for the work to be included here]

#### SECTION VIII: DRAWINGS

[Drawings to be attached here]

#### CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT FORMATS

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION IX - FORM OF CONTRACT	66
SECTION X: GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT (GCC)	68
A. General	
1. Definitions	68
2. Interpretation	71
3. Language and Law governing contract	72 72
4. Employer's decisions	72 72
<ul><li>5. Delegation</li><li>6. Communications</li></ul>	72
	72
<ul><li>7. Subcontracting</li><li>8. Other Contractors</li></ul>	72
9. Personnel	73
10. Employer's and Contractor's risks	73
11. Employer's risks	73
12. Contractor's risks	74
13. Insurance	74
14. Site Investigation Report	75
15. Progress Reporting	75
16. Query about Special Condition of Contract	76
17. Contractor to construct the Works	76
18. Construction Equipment	76
19. Materials	76
20. The Works to be completed by Intended Completion Date	77
21. Approvals by the Employer	77
22. Safety	77
23. Discoveries	77
24. Possession of the Site	78
25. Access to the Site	78
26. Instructions, Inspections and Audits	78
27. Appointment of Adjudicator	78
28. Patent Rights	78
29. Subsequent Legislations	79
30. Procedure for resolution of disputes	79
B. Time Control	
31. Program	79
32. Extension of the Intended Completion Date	80
33. Acceleration	81
34. Delays ordered by the Employer	81
35. Management meetings	81
36. Early Warning	81
37. Suspension of works	81

C.	Quality Control	
38.	Bench marks	82
	Identifying defects	82
	Tests	83
	Correction of defects	83
	Uncorrected defects	84
D.	Cost Control	84
43	Bill of Quantities (BOQ)	01
	Contract Price	84
	Variations	84
46.	Payment for Variations	85
	Cash Flow Forecasts	85
48.	Submission of bills for payment	85
	Payments	86
	Force Majeure	86
51.	Compensation of Events	87
52.	Tax	88
53.	Price Adjustment	88
54.	Procedure for Claims	89
55.	Retention	89
56.	Liquidated damages	89
	Bonus	90
	Advance Payments	90
	Performance Security	90
	Dayworks	91
61.	Cost of repairs	91
Ε.	. Finishing of Contract	
62.	Completion	91
63.	Taking Over	91
64.	Final account	91
65.	As built drawings and/or Operating and Maintenance Manuals	91
	Use of Explosive material	92
	Termination	92
	Payment upon termination	93
	Property	93
	Payment Certificate & Site Clearance	93
	Release from performance	94
	Foreclosure of Contract	94
73.	Closure of Contract	95
F.	. Other Conditions	95
74	Labour	95
	Care of Works and Indemnity	96
	Compliance with labour regulations	97
	Protection of Environment	98

78. Ecological Balance	98
79. Drawings, Photographs and Cdof videography of the works	99
SECTION XI: SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT (SCC) SECTION XII: FORMATS	100 110

#### **SECTION IX - FORM OF CONTRACT**

This (	ONTR A	CT (hereinafter ca	illed the "Contract") is made the	day of the month of		
				rough Head of Departments [		
				(hereinafter called the "Contractor").		
WHE	REAS					
a.	(herei	nafter called "the Y h Works and the re	Works") and has accepted a bid by the	me and identification number of the Contract Contractor for the execution and completion num of Rs/- (RupeesOnly)		
NOW	THERE	FORE the parties h	ereto hereby agree as follows:			
1.		s Contract words an anditions of Contra	•	aning as are respectively assigned to them in		
2.		ollowing document f this Contract:	s attached hereto shall be deemed to for	orm and be read and construed an integral		
	a.	The General Co	anditions of Contract (hereinafter called	1 "GCC");		
	b.	The Special Con	nditions of contract (hereinafter called	"SCC");		
	c.					
		Section VI:	Works Requirements			
		Section VII:	Technical Specifications			
		Section VIII:	Drawings			
		Format 1:	Bill of Quantities			
		Format 2:	Performance Security Deposit			
		Format 3:	Notification of Award and Letter of	Acceptance.		
		Format 4:	Any Modification, Addendum, Pre-	Rid Meeting Proceedings		

[Note: If any of these Formats are not used, the words "Not Used" should be inserted below next to the title of the Format on the sheet attached hereto carrying the title of that Format.]

- 3. In consideration of the payments to be made by the Employer to the Contractor as hereinafter mentioned, the Contractor hereby covenants with the Employer to execute and complete the Works and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.
- 4. The Employer hereby covenants to pay the Contractor in consideration of the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of defects therein, the Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the Contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Contract to be signed in their respective names as of the day and year first above written.

#### FOR AND ON BEHALF OF [GOVERNOR OF UTTARAKHAND]

By

(Signature and Designation of the Authorized Representative of the Employer)

FOR AND ON BEHALF OF [NAME OF SUPPLIER]

Ву

(Signature and Designation of the Authorized Representative of the Supplier)

#### SECTION X: GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT (GCC)

#### A. General

#### 1. Definitions

**Additional performance Security** is an additional monetary guarantee apart from performance guarantee to be furnished by the successful Bidder in case of abnormally low bid or unbalanced bid.

**Adjudicator** is the person appointed jointly by the Employer and the Contractor to resolve disputes in the first instance, as provided for in GCC 29 hereunder.

Bill of Quantities means the priced and completed Bill of Quantities forming part of the Bid.

Certificate of Completion or Completion Certificate means the certificate issued under GCC Clause 62.1.

**Compensation events** are those defined in Clause 51 hereunder.

Completion means that the Works (or, where the context so requires, a specific Section thereof, if any, specified in the Contract), have been completed in all respects as per Contract operationally and structurally and put in a tight and clean condition, that all Test for Completion of the Works (or such specific Section thereof) has been completed.

The Completion Date is the date of completion of the Works as certified by the Employer in accordance with Sub Clause 62.1.

The **Contract** is the contract between the Employer and the Contractor to execute, complete and maintain the Works. It consists of the documents listed in Clause 2.5 below which are collectively referred to as the Contract Documents.

The **Contract price** is the price stated in the Letter of Acceptance and thereafter as adjusted in accordance with the provisions of the Contract.

The **Contractor** is a person or corporate body whose Bid to carry out the Works has been accepted by the Employer.

The **Contractor's Bid** is the completed Bid document submitted by the Contractor to the Employer.

**Contractor's Equipment** or **Construction Equipment** means all apparatus, equipment, machinery, construction plant, vehicles and other items required by the Contractor for the execution of the Works. Contractor's Equipment excludes Temporary Works, Plant, Materials, and any other things intended to form or forming part of the Permanent Works.

**Contractor's Representative** means the person named as such in the Contract for and on behalf of the Contractor and appointed from time to time by the Contractor, with the approval of the Employer, to perform the duties under the Contract.

The **Defects Liability Certificate** is the certificate issued by Project Manager/ Engineer-in-Charge/ Employer upon correction of defects by the Contractor.

**Drawings** means the drawings of the Works, as included in the Contract, and any additional and modified drawings issued by (or on behalf of) the Employer in accordance with the Contract, and include calculations and other information provided or approved by the Employer or Employer' Representative for the execution of the Contract.

Days are calendar days; months are calendar months.

A **Defect** is any part of the Works not completed in accordance with the Contract.

The **Defects Liability Period** is the period named in the Special Conditions of Contract and calculated from the Completion Date and the Defects Liability Period is the period, through which the performance of the work is established and is as mentioned in the Contract & where the contractor remains responsible for remedying defects.

The Employer is the party who will employ the Contractor to carry out the Works, as specified in the SCC.

**Employer's Personnel** means Project Manager or Employer's Representative or Engineer-in-Charge or Engineer, their assistants to whom delegation is made by the them as per the Contract and all other staff, labor and other employees of the Employer engaged in fulfilling the Employer's obligations under the Contract; and any other personnel identified as Employer's Personnel, by a Notice from the Employer to the Contractor.

Force Majeure are the situations as defined in Clause 50 of GCC.

Government means the government of India, State Government or local government as applicable.

Government Authority means any national, state provincial, local or similar government, governmental, regulatory or administrative authority, branch, agency, any statutory body or commission or any non-governmental regulatory or administrative authority, body or other organization to the extent that the rules, regulations and standards, requirements, procedures or Orders of such authority, body or other organization have the force of governing law of the Contract, or any court, tribunal, arbitral or judicial body, or any stock exchange of India or any other country.

The **Initial Contract price** is the Contract Price listed in the Employer's Letter of Acceptance.

The **Intended Completion Date** is the period/time, reckoned from the Start Date, within which it is intended that the Contractor shall complete the Works. The Intended Completion Date is specified in the Special Conditions of Contract. The Intended Completion Date may be revised only by the Employer by issuing an extension of time or an acceleration order.

Letter of Acceptance means the formal acceptance of the Employer of the Bid.

Materials are all supplies, including consumables, used by the contractor for incorporation in the Works.

**Party** means the Employer or the Contractor, as the context requires and "Parties" mean both the Employer and the Contractor.

**Performance Security** (includes the terms 'Performance Bank Guarantee' or 'E-Bank Guarantee' or any other specified financial instruments in specific context, means a monetary guarantee to be furnished by the successful Bidder or Supplier in the form prescribed for the due performance of the Contract;

**Permanent Works** means the works of a permanent nature which are to be executed by the Contractor under the Contract.

**Plant** is any integral part of the Works which is to have a mechanical, electrical, electronic or chemical or biological function.

**Project Manager** or **Employer's authorized Representative** or **Engineer-in-Charge** or **Engineer** means the person named by the Employer as such in the Contract (or any other person appointed and notified to the contractor to act in his replacement) who is responsible for supervising the work being performed by the Contractor and administering the contract.

Section means a part of the Works specifically identified in Contract as a Section.

The **Site** is the area defined as such in the Special Conditions of Contract.

**Site Investigation Reports/ Data** are those that were included in the bidding document and are factual and interpretative reports/ data about the surface and subsurface conditions at the Site.

The **Special Conditions of Contract** defines the documents and other information which comprise the Contract.

**Specification** means the Specification of the Works included in the Contract and any modification or addition made or approved by the Employer.

The **Start Date** is given in the Special Conditions of Contract. It is the date when the Contractor shall commence execution of the works. It does not necessarily coincide with any of the Site Possession Dates.

A **Subcontractor** is a person or corporate body who has a Contract with the Contractor to carry out a part of the work in the Contract which includes work on the Site.

**Temporary Works** are works designed, constructed, installed, and removed by the Contractor that are needed for construction or installation of the Works.

**Tests after Completion** means the tests specified in the Contract, which are to be carried out after the Works or any Section of Works has been taken over by the Employer.

**Tests for Completion** means the tests specified in the Contract and any other tests as may be agreed by the Employer's Representative and the Contractor or instructed in writing as a variation, which are to be carried out before the Works or any Section of Works are taken over by the Employer.

A Variation is an instruction given by the Employer in writing, which varies the Works.

The **Works** are what the Contract requires the Contractor to construct, install, and hand over to the Employer, as defined in the Special Conditions of Contract and includes the Permanent Works and the Temporary Works or either of them as appropriate.

**In writing** or **written** means hand-written, type-written, printed or electronically made, and resulting in a permanent record.

Throughout the bidding/ bid documents and the documents forming part of the Contract, the term "bid" /

"tender" and their derivatives (bidder/tenderer, bid/tender, bidding/tendering, bidding document/bid document/tender document etc.); Bill of Quantity / Schedule of Quantity / Price Schedule & Schedule of items; Bid Security / Earnest Money Deposit are used interchangeably to carry the same meaning unless repugnant to the context.

#### 2. Interpretation

- 2.1 In interpreting these Conditions of Contract, singular also means plural, words indicating one gender include all gender. Headings have no significance. Words have their normal meaning under the language of the Contract unless specifically defined. The Employer will provide instructions clarifying queries about the Conditions of Contract.
- 2.2 If sectional completion is specified in the Special Conditions of Contract, references in the GCC to the Works, the Completion Date, and the Intended Completion Date apply to any Section of the Works (other than references to the Completion Date and Intended Completion Date for the whole of the Works).
- 2.3 In the Contract, except where the context requires otherwise,
  - i. provisions including the word "agree," "agreed," or "agreement" require the agreement to be record in writing;
  - ii. the word "tender" is synonymous with "bid," "tenderer" with "Bidder," and "tender documents" with "Bidding/ Bid Documents";
  - iii. the word 'approved' means approved in writing, including subsequent written confirmation of previous verbal approval and 'approval' means approval in writing, including as aforesaid
  - iv. "person" means a natural person, any form of business organization, incorporated or not, or any other legal entity, including but not limited to a company, a corporation, limited liability partnership, partnership, or proprietorship organization;
  - v. Joint Venture (JV)" means an association with or without a legal personality distinct from that of its members, of more than one entity/ firm where one member has the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members/ partners of the JV, and where the members/ partners of the JV are jointly and severally liable to Employer for the performance of the Contract; "
  - vi. "store' wherever appearing, means the place where the Plant and Material supplied under this Contract are stored by the Contractor preferably near to the Site. Such place will be treated as forming part of Site;
  - vii. the marginal words and other headings shall not be taken into consideration in the interpretation of these Conditions;
  - viii. wherever it is mentioned in the Contract that the Contractor shall perform certain work or provide certain facilities or services, it is understood that the Contractor shall do so at his cost and the Contract Price shall be deemed to have included the cost of such performances and provisions so mentioned;
  - ix. in the event of any ambiguity or conflict between the Contract Documents listed in Clause 2.5, the order of precedence shall be the order in which the Contract Documents are listed in Clause 2.5.
- 2.4 The Contractor shall be an independent contractor performing the Contract. The Contract does not create any agency, partnership, joint venture, or other joint relationship between the Parties hereto. Subject to the provisions of the Contract, the Contractor shall be solely responsible for the manner in which the Contract is performed. All employees, representatives, or Subcontractors engaged by the Contractor in connection with the performance of the Contract shall be under the complete control of the Contractor and shall not be deemed to be employees of the Employer, and nothing contained in the Contract or in any subcontract awarded by the Contractor shall be construed to create any contractual relationship between any such employees, representatives, or Subcontractors and the Employer.

- 2.5 The documents stated below form part of the Contract Documents and are meant to complement each other. However, in the event of any conflict arising between the provisions of various documents, the documents shall take precedence in the order provided below:
  - (1) Agreement
  - (2) Letter of Acceptance, notice to proceed with the works
  - (3) Contractor's Bid
  - (4) Special Conditions of Contract
  - (5) General Conditions of Contract, including Appendices
  - (6) Work Requirements
  - (7) Technical Specifications
  - (7) Drawings
  - (8) Bill of Quantities;
  - (9) Performance Security Deposit
  - (10) any other document listed in the Special Conditions of Contract as forming part of the Contract
  - (11) Any modification, addendum, pre-bid meeting proceedings

#### 3. Language and Law governing contract

- 3.1 The language of the Contract shall be [English/Hindi].
- 3.2 The law governing the Contract is the Laws of India supplemented by the law and regulations of State of Uttarakhand.

#### 4. Employer's decisions

4.1 Except where otherwise specifically stated, the Employer will decide contractual matters between the Employer and the Contractor.

#### 5. Delegation

5.1 The Employer may delegate any of his duties and responsibilities to other people except to the Adjudicator after notifying the Contractor and may revoke any delegation after notifying the Contractor.

#### 6. Communications

6.1 The address and contact details for communication with the Contractor and Employer shall be as per the details given in Special Conditions of Contract to GCC. Communications between parties which are referred to in the conditions are effective only when in writing. A notice shall be effective only when it is delivered (in terms of Indian Contract Act). The notice sent by fix or other electronic means shall be effective on confirmation of the transmission. The notice sent by registered post or speed post shall be effective on delivery.

#### 7. Subcontracting

7.1 The Contractor may subcontract with the approval of the Engineer, but may not assign the contract without the approval of the Employer in writing. Subcontracting shall not alter the Contractor's obligations. The subcontracting shall not exceed 50% of the total value of work. The sub-contractors should have an experience in any one year with in the last 3 years of execution of similar item of construction to an extent of 50% of the quantity proposed to be executed as a subcontract.

#### 8. Other Contractors

- 8.1 The Contractor shall cooperate and share the Site with other contractors, public authorities, utilities, and the Employer between the dates given in the Schedule of Other Contractors, as referred to in the Special Conditions of Contract. The Contractor shall also provide facilities and services for them as described in the Schedule. The Employer may modify the Schedule of Other Contractors, and shall notify the Contractor of any such modification.
- 8.2 The Contractor should take up the works in convenient reaches as decided by the Employer to ensure there is least hindrance to the smooth flow of traffic including movement of vehicles and equipment of Other Contractors till the completion of the Works.

#### 9. Personnel

- 9.1 The Contractor shall employ the technical personnel and use the equipment identified in its Bid, to carry out the Works or other personnel and equipment approved by the Employer. The Employer shall approve any proposed replacement of Technical Personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications or characteristics are substantially equal to or better than those proposed in the Bid.
- 9.2 If the Employer asks the Contractor to remove a person who is a member of the Contractor's staff or his work force stating the reasons, the Contractor shall ensure that the person leaves the Site within seven days and has no further connection with the work in the Contract. The Contractor shall then appoint (or cause to be appointed) a replacement.
- 9.3 The Contractor shall not employ any retired Gazetted officer who has worked in the Engineering Department of the State Government and has either not completed two years after the date of retirement or has not obtained State Government's permission for employment with the Contractor.
- 9.4 The Employer may require the Contractor to remove (or cause to be removed) any person employed on the Site or Works, including the Contractor's Representative, who in the opinion of the Employer:
  - a) Persists in any misconduct,
  - b) Is incompetent or negligent in the performance of his duties,
  - c) Fails to conform with any provisions of the Contract, or
  - d) Persists in any conduct which is prejudicial to safety, health, or the protection of the environment.

## 10. Employer's and Contractor's risks

10.1 The Employer carries the risks which this Contract states are Employer's risks, and the Contractor carries the risks which this Contract states are Contractor's risks.

## 11. Employer's risks

- 11.1 From the Start Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the following are Employer's risks:
  - a. The risk of personal injury, death, or loss of or damage to property (excluding the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment), which are due to

- i. use or occupation of the Site by the Works or for the purpose of the Works, which is the unavoidable result of the Works or
- ii. negligence, breach of statutory duty, or interference with any legal right by the Employer or by any person employed by or contracted to him except the Contractor.
- b. The risk of damage to the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment to the extent that it is due to a fault of the Employer or in the Employer's design, or due to war or radioactive contamination directly affecting the country where the Works are to be executed.
- 11.2 From the Completion Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the risk of loss of or damage to the Works, Plant, and Materials is an Employer's risk except loss or damage due to
  - a. Defect which existed on the Completion Date,
  - b. an event occurring during Defects Liability Period or (c) the activities of the Contractor on the Site after the Completion Date
- 11.3 The Employer is responsible to provide the dispute free site to the Contractor

#### 12. Contractor's risks

12.1 From the Starting Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the risks of personal injury, death, and loss of or damage to property (including, without limitation, the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) which are not Employer's risks are Contractor's risks.

#### 13. Insurance:

- 13.1 The Contractor shall provide, in the joint names of the Employer and the Contractor, insurance cover from the Start Date to the end of the Defects Liability Period, in the amounts and deductibles stated in the SCC for the following events which are due to the Contractor's risks:
- a) loss of or damage to the Works, Plant, and Materials;
- b) loss of or damage to Equipment;
- c) loss of or damage to property (except the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) in connection with the Contract; and
- d) personal injury or death.
- 13.2 Policies and certificates for insurance shall be delivered by the Contractor to the Employer for his approval before the Start Date. All such insurance shall provide for compensation to be payable to rectify the loss or damage incurred. All payments received from insurers relating to loss or damage shall be held jointly by the Parties and used for the repair of the loss or damage or as compensation for loss or damage that is not to be repaired.
- 13.3 If the Contractor fails to effect or keep in force any of the insurances referred to in the previous sub-clauses or fails to provide satisfactory evidence, policies or receipts, the Employer may without prejudice to any other right or remedy, effect insurance for the cover relevant to such default and pay the premiums due and recover the same as a deduction from any other monies due to the Contractor. If no payments is due, the payment of the premiums shall be a debt due.
- 13.3 Alterations to the terms of an insurance shall not be made without the approval of the Employer.

13.4 Both Parties shall comply with any conditions of the insurance policies.

## 14. Site Investigation Reports

14.1 The Contractor, in preparing the bid, shall be deemed to have relied on site investigation reports/data referred to in the Special Conditions of Contract, supplemented by any information that may have been available to the Bidder. All Site Investigation Reports/Data, information and/or data provided/ to be provided by the Employer as described in the Special Conditions of Contract and/ or Works Requirements shall be deemed to be accurate, except when the Employer expressly states otherwise. All seismic, geological, and other subsurface conditions or concealed conditions on the Site are the responsibility of the Employer. However, the Contractor is obliged to bring to the notice of the Employer in a timely manner, any errors, or omissions in such information or ambiguities/ discrepancies therein.

The Employer shall be deemed to have and shall have made available to the Contractor for information, all relevant data in the Employer's possession on the topography of the Site and on sub-surface, hydrological, climatic, and environmental conditions at the Site before submission of Bid by the Contractor. The Employer shall promptly make available to the Contractor all such data which comes into the Employer's possession after the submission of Bid by the Contractor.

14.2 The Contractor shall be deemed to have satisfied himself as to the suitability and availability of access routes to the Site. The Contractor shall use reasonable efforts to prevent any roads or bridges from being damaged by the Contractor's traffic for movement of Materials, Plant, and Construction Equipment to the Site. These efforts shall include the use of appropriate transportation vehicles and access routes. Any damage or improvement to the transportation system including the roads/bridges/culverts enroute to the project Site during execution of the works shall be borne by the Contractor, who shall make good the same at his own cost.

## 15. Progress Reporting

- 15.1 Monthly progress reports for each calendar month shall be prepared by the Contractor and submitted to the Employer's Representative in 3 copies. Each report shall include:
- a) Detailed description of progress, including each stage of design, procurement, manufacture, delivery to site, construction, erection, testing and commissioning;
- b) Charts showing the status of design and construction documents, purchase orders, manufacture and construction;
- c) For the manufacture of each main item of Plant and materials, name of manufacturer, factory location, percentage progress, actual date or expected dates of Contractor's inspections, tests and delivery;
- d) Records of Contractor's personnel and Construction Equipment on site;
- e) Copies of quality assurance documents, test results and acceptance Certificates of Plant and materials;
- f) Safety statistics including details of any hazardous incidents and activities related to site, environmental aspects and public relations;
- g) Comparisons of actual and planned progress, with details of any aspects which may delay or jeopardize the completion as per Contract, and the measures being (or to be) taken to overcome such aspects and difficulties;
- h) Actions pending from Employer's Representative which may delay the works;
- i) Details of Construction drawings required for works at least 2 months in advance of their requirement.

The Contractor/Engineer-in-Charge is required to maintain Hindrance Registers for reporting hindrances if any, while executing the work in respect of design, engineering, procurement, supply and site work-related issues. The Contractor/Engineer-in-Charge shall get record of hindrances in the Hindrance Register(s) and bring in the notice of Engineer-in-Charge/Contractor, within 7 days of happening of hindrance.

## 16. Queries about the Special Conditions of Contract

16.1 The Employer will clarify queries on the Special Conditions of Contract.

#### 17. Contractor to construct the Works

17.1 The Contractor shall construct and install the Works in accordance with the Specification and Drawings.

## 18. Construction Equipment

- a) The Contractor shall provide and install all necessary Construction Equipment required for the execution of the Works under the Contract, at his cost and shall use such methods and appliances for the purpose of all the operations connected with the Work covered by the Contract which shall ensure the completion of Work(s) within the specified Intended Time for Completion. The Construction Equipment shall preferably be new.
- b) The Contractor shall deploy Construction Equipment as per agreed schedule. Provided further that in case of slow rate of progress of Works, the Contractor should supplement the agreed schedule of Contractor's Equipment with additional Construction Equipment so as to ensure completion of Works within Intended Time for Completion at no extra cost to Employer.
- c) The Contractor shall make necessary arrangements for Repair/maintenance of his equipment/machinery utilized at site, by arranging proper workshop, storage facilities, experienced manpower for routine maintenance etc. close to the site locations.
- d) The Contractor shall not remove Construction Equipment, except for purpose of removing it from one part of the Site to another, without written consent of the Engineer-in-Charge. Provided always that any such approval of shifting of Construction Equipment shall not absolve the Contractor of his obligations for due execution of the Works within the Time for Completion as per the Contract.

### 19. Materials

- a) The Contractor shall at his own expense provide/arrange all materials required for the bonafide use on works under the Contract.
- b) All materials to be provided by the Contractor shall be in conformity with the Specifications laid down in the Contract and the Contractor shall furnish from time-to-time proof and samples, at his cost, of the materials as may be specified by the Engineer-in- Charge for his approval before use in the Works. The Engineer-in-Charge shall also have powers to have such tests, in addition to those specified in the Contract, as may be required and the Contractor shall carry out the same. The cost of materials consumed in such tests and also expenses incurred thereon shall be borne by the Contractor in all cases and also where such tests which are in addition to those provided in the Contract.

- c) The Engineer-in-Charge or his representative shall be entitled at any time to inspect and examine any materials intended to be used in or on the works, either on the site or at factory or workshop or other place(s) where such materials are assembled, fabricated, manufactured, or at any place where these are lying or from where these are being obtained. For this purpose, the contractor shall afford such facilities as may be required for such inspection and examination.
- **d)** The Engineer-in-Charge shall have full powers for removal of any or all materials brought to Site by the Contractor, which are not in accordance with the Contract Specifications or samples, approved by him.

## 20. The Works to be completed by the Intended Completion Date

20.1 The Contractor may commence execution of the Works on the Start Date and shall carry out the Works in accordance with the schedule submitted by the Contractor, as updated with the approval of the Employer, and complete them by the Intended Completion Date.

### 21. Approval by the Employer

- 21.1 The Contractor shall submit Specification and drawings showing the proposed Temporary Works to the Employer, who is to approve them if they comply with the Specifications and Drawings.
- 21.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for the design of Temporary Works.
- 21.3 The Employer's approval shall not alter the Contractor's responsibility for design of the Temporary Works.
- 21.4 The Contractor shall obtain approval of third parties to the design of the temporary Works where required.
- 21.5 All Drawings prepared by the Contractor for the execution of the temporary or permanent Works, are subject to prior approval by the Employer before their use.
- 21.6 The Contractor shall submit all drawings with specifications to the Employer for approval. The Employer shall approve or send it back for modifications within 14 days of receipt. The Contractor shall make the required modifications and send it back to Employer for approval.

#### 22. Safety

- 22.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for the safety of all activities on the Site.
- 22.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for safety of all persons, employed by him on Works, directly or through Sub-Contractors, and shall report accidents to any of them, however, and wherever occurring on Works, to the Employer or the Employer's Representative, and shall make every arrangement to render all possible assistance and to provide prompt and proper medical attention. The compensation for affected workers or their relatives shall be paid by the Contractor in such cases expeditiously in accordance with the Workmen's Compensation Act and other labour laws and regulations.

## 23. Discoveries

23.1 Anything of historical or other interest or of significant value unexpectedly discovered on the Site is the

property of the Employer. The Contractor is to notify the Employer of such discoveries and carry out the Employer's instructions for dealing with them. The Contractor shall take reasonable precautions to prevent any damage to these discoveries.

## 24. Possession of the Site

24.1 The Employer shall give possession of all parts of the Site to the Contractor. If possession of a part is not given by the date stated in the Special Conditions of Contract, the Employer is deemed to have delayed the start of the relevant activities and this will be Compensation Event.

#### 25. Access to the Site

25.1 The Contractor shall allow the Employer and any person authorized by the Employer access to the Site, to any place where work in connection with the Contract is being carried out or is intended to be carried out and to any place where materials or plant are being manufactured / fabricated / assembled for the works.

### 26. Instructions, Inspections and Audits

- 26.1 The Contractor shall carry out all instructions of the Employer which comply with the applicable laws where the Site is located.
- 26.2 The Contractor shall permit the Employer to inspect the Contractor's accounts, records and other documents relating to the submission of bids and contract performance and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Employer. The Contractor shall maintain all documents and records related to the Contract for a period of 3 (three) years after completion of the Works. The Contractor shall provide any documents necessary for the investigation of allegations of fraud, collusion, coercion, or corruption and require its employees or agents with knowledge of the Contract to respond to questions from the Employer.

## 27. Patent Rights

The Contractor shall indemnify the Employer, its representatives or its employees against any action, claim or proceedings relating to infringement or use of any patent rights or design trademark or patented name or other protected rights in respect of the whole or any part of the works and shall pay any royalties or other charges which may be payable in respect of any machine, article or materials or part thereof included in the Contract. In the event of any claim being made or action being brought against the contractor by the Employer or any agent, servant or employee of the Employer in respect of any such matters as aforesaid, the Contractor shall immediately be notified thereof. Provided that such indemnity shall not apply when such infringement has taken place in complying with the specific directions issued by the Employer.

## 28. Subsequent Legislation

If, after the deadline for submission of Bid for the contract there occur changes to any National or State Statute, Ordinance or Decree or other Law or any regulation or bye law of any local or other duly constituted authority or introduction of any such state statute, Ordinance, Decree, Law, regulation or bye law which causes additional or reduced cost to the Contractor in execution of the Contract on the direct transactions between the Employer and the Contractor, such additional or reduced cost shall, be determined by the Employer and shall be added to or deducted from the Contract Price and the Employer's Representative shall notify the Contractor accordingly .

Notwithstanding the above, such additional or reduced cost shall not be separately adjusted (paid/recovered) if the same already have been taken into account in the cost indices or prices to the Price Adjustment Formula provided in the Contract.

## 29. Appointment of the Adjudicator

- 29.1 The Adjudicator shall be appointed by the Employer with the consent of Contractor, at the time of the Employer's issuance of the Letter of Acceptance. If, in the Letter of Acceptance, the Employer does not agree on the appointment of the Adjudicator, the Employer will request the Appointing Authority **designated** in the SCC, to appoint the Adjudicator within 14 days of receipt of such request.
- 29.2 If the Adjudicator resign or die, or should the Employer and the Contractor agree that the Adjudicator is not functioning in accordance with the provisions of the Contract, a new Adjudicator shall be jointly appointed by the Employer and the Contractor. In case of disagreement between the Employer and the Contractor, within 30 days, the Adjudicator shall be designated by the Appointing Authority at the request of either party, within 14 days of receipt of such request.

## **30. Procedure for resolution of Disputes:**

- 30.1 If the Contractor is not satisfied with the decision taken by the Engineer-in-Charge, the dispute shall be referred by either party to the Adjudicator within 30 days of the notification of the Engineer-in-Charge's decision.
- 30.2 The Adjudicator shall give a decision in writing within 28 days of receipt of notification of a dispute. The Adjudicator shall be paid as specified in the SCC, together with reimbursable expenses of the types specified in the SCC, and the cost shall be divided equally between the Employer and the Contractor, whatever decision is reached by the Adjudicator. If the Adjudicator fails to give its decision within a period of 28 days of the receipt of a notification of a dispute, either party may within 28 days of the expiration of the above-mentioned period or either party is not satisfied with the decision of the Adjudicator, give notice to the Employer of its dissatisfaction. If neither party refer the dispute to the Employer within 30 days, the Adjudicator's decision will be final and binding.
- 30.3 If any party refer the dispute to the Employer, then the Employer shall give a decision in writing within 28 days of receipt of notification of a dispute.
- 30.4 If the Contractor is not satisfied with the decision taken by the Employer, the dispute shall be referred by the Contractor to the Arbitrator. The Arbitration shall be conducted in accordance with the arbitration procedure stated in the Special Conditions of Contract.

## **B.** Time Control

#### 31. Program

- 31.1 Within the time stated in the Special Conditions of Contract, the Contractor shall submit to the Employer for approval a Program showing the general methods, arrangements, order, and timing for all the activities in the Works.
- 31.2 The Contractor shall submit the list of equipment and machinery being brought to the Site, the list of key

- personnel being deployed, the list of machinery/equipments being placed in field laboratory and the location of field laboratory along with the Programme as per requirement and as per direction of Employer. The Employer shall cause these details to be verified at each appropriate stage of the Programme.
- 31.3 An update of the Program shall be a program showing the actual progress achieved on each activity and the effect of the progress achieved on the timing of the remaining work, including any changes to the sequence of the activities.
- 31.4 The Contractor shall submit to the Employer for approval an updated Program at intervals no longer than the period stated in Special Conditions of Contract. If the Contractor does not submit an updated Program within this period, the Employer may withhold the amount stated in the Special Conditions of Contract from the next payment certificate and continue to withhold this amount until the next payment after the date on which the overdue Program has been submitted.

#### Payment certificate:

- (a) The Contractor shall submit to the Employer's Representative monthly statements of the estimated value of the work completed less the cumulative amount certified previously.
- (b) The Employer's Representative shall check the Contractors' monthly statement within 30 days and certify the amount to be paid to the Contractor after taking into account any credit or debit for the month in question in respect of materials for the works in the relevant amounts and under conditions set forth in Contract.
- (c) The value of work executed shall be determined by the Employer's Representative.
- (d) The value of work executed shall comprise the value of the quantities of the items in the Bill of quantities (BOQ)
- (e) The value of work executed shall include the valuation of variations and Compensation Events.
- (f) The Employer's Representative may exclude any item certified in a previous certificate or reduce the proportion of any item previously certified in any certificate in the light of later information.
- (g) The Employer's Representative may by any interim monthly bill make any correction or modification in any previous interim monthly bill which has been issued by him, and shall have authority, if any work is not being carried out to his satisfaction, to omit or reduce the value of such work in any Interim Payment Certificate
- 31.5 The Employer's approval of the Program shall not alter the Contractor's obligations. The Contractor may revise the Program and submit it to the Employer again at any time. A revised Program is to show the effect of Variations and Compensation Events.

## 32. Extension of the Intended Completion Date

- 32.1 The Employer shall extend the Intended Completion Date if a Compensation Event occurs or a Variation is issued which makes it impossible for Completion to be achieved by the Intended Completion Date without the Contractor taking steps to accelerate the remaining work, which would cause the Contractor to incur additional cost.
- 32.2 The Employer shall decide whether and by how much to extend the Intended Completion Date within 21

days of the Contractor asking the Employer for a decision upon the effect of a Compensation Event or Variation and submitting full supporting information. If the Contractor has failed to give early warning of a delay or has failed to cooperate in dealing with a delay, the delay by this failure shall not be considered in assessing the new Intended Completion Date.

#### 33. Acceleration

- 33.1 When the Employer wants the Contractor to finish before the Intended Completion Date, the Employer shall obtain priced proposals for achieving the necessary acceleration from the Contractor. If the Employer accepts these proposals, the Intended Completion Date shall be adjusted accordingly and confirmed by both the Employer and the Contractor.
- 33.2 If the Contractor's priced proposals for an acceleration are accepted by the Employer, they are incorporated in the Contract Price and treated as a Variation.

## 34. Delays ordered by the Employer

34.1 The Employer may instruct the Contractor to delay the start or progress of any activity within the Works.

### 35. Management meetings

- 35.1 Either the Employer or the Contractor may require the other to attend a management meeting. The business of a management meeting shall be to review the progress achieved and the plans for remaining work and to deal with matters raised in accordance with the early warning procedure.
- 35.2 The Employer shall record the business of management meetings and provide copies of the record to those attending the meeting and to the Contractor. The responsibility of the parties for actions to be taken is to be decided by the Employer either at the management meeting or after the management meeting and stated in writing to be distributed to all who attended the meeting.

## 36. Early Warning

- 36.1 The Contractor shall warn the Employer at the earliest opportunity of specific likely future events or circumstances that may adversely affect the quality of the work, increase the Contract Price, or delay the execution of the Works. The Employer may require the Contractor to provide an estimate of the expected effect of the future event or circumstance on the Contract Price and Completion Date. The estimate shall be provided by the Contractor as soon as reasonably possible.
- 36.2 The Contractor shall cooperate with the Employer in making and considering proposals for how the effect of such an event or circumstance can be avoided or reduced by anyone involved in the work and in carrying out any resulting instruction of the Employer.

## 37. Suspension of Works

- 37.1 The Contractor shall on the order of the Engineer-in- charge suspend the progress of the Works or any part thereof for such time or times and in such manner as the Engineer- in-Charge may consider necessary and shall during such suspension properly protect and secure the work so far as is necessary in the opinion of the Engineer-in- charge. If such suspension is:
- a) provided for in the Contract, or
- b) necessary for the proper execution of the Works or by reason of weather conditions or by some default on

- the part of the Contractor, or
- c) necessary for the safety of the Works or any part thereof,
  - then the Contractor shall not be entitled to extra costs (if any) incurred by him during the period of suspension of the works; but in the event of any suspension ordered by the Engineer-in-Charge for reasons other than aforementioned and when each such period of suspension exceeds 14 days, the Contractor shall be entitled to such extension of Time for Completion of the Works as the Engineer-in-Charge may consider proper having regard to the period or periods of such suspensions and to such compensation as the Engineer-in-Charge may consider reasonable cost incurred by the Contractor during the periods of such suspension.
- 37.2 If the progress of Works or any part thereof is suspended on the order of the Engineer-in-Charge for more than three months at a time the Contractor may serve a written notice on the Engineer-in-Charge requiring permission within 15 days from the receipt thereof to proceed with the Works or that part thereof in regard to which progress is suspended and if such permission is not granted within that time the Contractor by a further written notice so served may (but is not bound to) elect to treat the suspension where it affects part only of the Works as an omission of such part or where it affects the whole of the Works as an abandonment of the Contract by the Employer.

## C. Quality Control

#### 38. Bench Marks

- 38.1 The Engineer-in-Charge shall establish/indicate the bench marks and convey the same in writing to the Contractor immediately after Letter of Acceptance. Engineer-in-Charge shall be responsible for correctness of such data/bench marks conveyed to the Contractor.
- 38.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for the true and proper setting out of all the Works (in relation to the aforementioned bench marks) for the correctness of the location, grades, dimensions and alignment of all components of the Works; and for the provisions of all instruments, appliances, materials and labour required in connection therewith. If at any time during the progress of work, any error shall appear or arise in the location, grades, dimensions, or alignment of any part of the Work, the Contractor on being required to do so by the Engineer-in-Charge shall, subject to Clause (a) hereof, at his own expense, rectify such error to the satisfaction of the Engineer-in-Charge.
- 38.3 The Contractor shall afford all reasonable facilities and assistance to the Engineer-in-Charge for checking the setting out and lines and grades established by the Contractor. The checking of any setting out or of any line and grade by the Engineer-in-Charge shall not in any way relieve the Contractor of his responsibility for the correctness thereof. If at any time during the progress of work, any error shall appear or arise in the location, grades, dimensions, or alignment of all parts of the Site including special and/or temporary rights-of-way to the Contractor, free from all encumbrances. If possession of a part of site is not given by the date stated in the Contract, the Employer is deemed to have delayed the start of the relevant activities and this will be a Compensation Event, under the Contract.

## 39. Identifying defects

39.1 The Employer shall check the Contractor's work and notify the Contractor of any Defects that are found. Such checking shall not affect the Contractor's responsibilities. The Employer may instruct the Contractor to

search for a Defect and to uncover and test any work that the Employer considers may have a Defect.

#### 40. Tests

- 40.1 For carrying out mandatory tests as prescribed in the specifications, the Contractor shall establish field laboratory at the location decided by the Employer with full equipment as per Special Conditions of Contract. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for:
  - a) Carrying out the mandatory tests prescribed in the Specifications, and
  - b) For the correctness of the test results, whether performed in his laboratory or elsewhere.
- 40.2 If the Employer instructs the Contractor to carry out a test not specified in the Specification to check whether any work has a Defect and the test shows that it does, the Contractor shall pay for the test and any samples. If there is no Defect, the test shall be a Compensation Event.

#### 41. Correction of defects

- 41.1 The Employer shall give notice to the Contractor of any Defects before the end of the Defects Liability Period, which begins at Completion and is defined in the Special Conditions of Contract. The Defects Liability Period shall be extended for as long as Defects remain to be corrected.
- 41.2 Every time, notice of a Defect is given, the Contractor shall correct the notified Defect within the length of time specified by the Employer's notice at the Contractor's own cost.
  - (a) The "Defects Liability Period" for the works shall be the period stated in the Special Conditions of Contract, following the Completion Date.
  - (b) The Contractor shall be responsible for fulfilling of all his obligations and making good as soon as practicable at his expenses any Defect in or damage to any section or part of the Works which may appear or occur during the Defects Liability Period and which arises either from quality deficiency in design or materials or workmanship or from any act or omission, of the Contractor. Repair, modification, or replacement of work or part thereof as required to make good such Defect or deficiency or damage shall constitute complete fulfillment of the Contractor's obligations under the Contract and upon such repair, modification, or replacement pursuant hereto or upon the expiration of the Defects Liability Period whichever is later, all such obligations shall terminate.
  - (c) Until the expiry of the Defects Liability Period, the Contractor shall have the right of access subject to the Employer's permission during normal working hours, at his own risk and expense, by himself or his duly authorized representatives, whose names shall have previously been communicated in writing to the Employer for the purpose of inspecting, working to undertake repairs/corrective actions and performance thereof. Subject to the Employers approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld, the Contractor may at his own risk and expense make any test which it considers desirable.
  - (d) If effective steps for repair, modification or replacement of Defects, deficiencies or damages pursuant hereto are not taken up within two weeks of the date of notification thereof by the Employer to the Contractor or if such repair, modification or replacement is not completed with reasonable promptitude by the Contractor at its own expense, the Employer shall be entitled to undertake the same to be made good by other agencies or otherwise and deduct expenses from any sum that may by then or at any time thereafter becomes due to the Contractor under the Contract or from the amount released by encashing

- the bank guarantees provided by the Contractor under the Contract or recover otherwise from the Contractor including from money due to the Contractor on any other accounts whatsoever.
- (e) If during the Defects Liability Period any portion of the Works is found defective or deficient in any manner and is repaired/rectified/replaced pursuant to the defect liability provisions of the Contract, the Defects Liability Period for such portion of the Works, shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, be operative for a further period of 12 months from the date of such repair/rectification/replacement.

#### 42. Uncorrected defects

42.1 If the contractor has not corrected a defect to the satisfaction of the Engineer-in-Charge within the time specified in the Engineer's notice, the Engineer-in Charge will get the defect corrected through a debitable agency and retention money/performance security of the contractor shall be utilized for this purpose.

#### D. Cost Control

## 43. Bill of Quantities (BOQ)

- 43.1 The BOQ shall contain items for the construction, installation, testing, and commissioning work to be done by the Contractor.
- 43.2 The BOQ is used to calculate the Contract Price. The Contractor is paid for the quantity of the work done at the rate in the BOQ for each item.

#### 44. Contract Price

- 44.1 In the case of an admeasurement contract, the Bill of Quantities shall contain priced items for the Works to be performed by the Contractor. The Bill of Quantities is used to calculate the Contract Price. The Contractor will be paid for the quantity of the work accomplished at the rate in the Bill of Quantities for each item.
- 44.2 In the case of a lump sum contract, the Activity Schedule shall contain the priced activities for the Works to be performed by the Contractor. The Activity Schedule is used to monitor and control the performance of activities on which basis the Contractor will be paid. If payment for Materials on Site shall be made separately, the Contractor shall show delivery of Materials to the Site separately on the Activity Schedule.

#### 45. Variations

- 45.1 The Employer shall have power to order the Contractor to do any or all of the following as considered necessary or advisable during the progress of the work by him
  - (a) Increase or decrease of any item of work included in the Bill of Quantities (BOQ);
  - (b) Omit any item of work;
  - (c) Change the character or quality or kind of any item of work;
  - (d) Change the levels, lines, positions and dimensions of any part of the work;
  - (e) Execute additional items of work of any kind necessary for the completion of the works; and
  - (f) Change in any specified sequence, methods or timing of construction of any part of the work.
  - (g) If the final quantity of the work done differs from the quantity in the Bill of Quantities for the particular item by more than the percentage **specified in Special Conditions of Contract**, provided the change

exceeds the percentage of the Initial Contract Price, as specified in the Special Conditions of Contract, the Engineer- in-Charge shall adjust the rate to allow for the change, as under:

- i. If the quantity of work executed exceeds the quantity of the item in BOQ beyond the higher specified limit, the Engineer- in-Charge shall fix the rate to be applied for the additional quantity of the work executed
- ii. If the quantity of work executed is less than the quantity of the item in BOQ and is lesser than the lower specified limit, the Engineer- in-Charge shall fix the initially contracted rate to be applied for whole of the quantity of the work so executed.
- 45.2 The variation from a BOQ item to a Non BOQ item is not permitted.
- 45.3 All the variations shall be included in updated Programs produced by the Contractor.
- 45.4 The Contractor shall not be entitled to additional payment for costs that could have been avoided by giving early warning.
- 45.5 The Contractor shall be bound to carry out the work in accordance with any instructions in this connection, which may be given to him in writing by the Employer and such alteration shall not vitiate or invalidate the contract.
- 45.6 Variations shall not be made by the Contractor without an order in writing by the Employer, provided that no order in writing shall be required for increase or decrease in the quantity of an item appearing in the BOQ so long as the work executed conforms to the approved drawings.
- 45.7 The Contractor shall promptly carry out the Variation and failing to do so, the Employer will carryout such variation works, at the risk and cost of the Contractor.
- 45.8 Due to variations, the terms and conditions of this Contract, including any modification with respect to Performance Security Deposit may be made by written agreement between the Parties.

#### 46. Payments for Variations

- 46.1 Under no circumstances the Contractor shall suspend the work on the plea of non-settlement of rates for items falling under this Clause.
- 46.2 The payments for variations shall be as specified in SCC.

#### 47. Cash Flow Forecasts

47.1 When the Program is updated, the Contractor shall provide the Employer with an updated cash flow forecast.

#### 48. Submission of bills for payment

- 48.1 The Contractor shall submit to the Employer monthly bills of the value of the work completed less the cumulative amount paid previously.
- 48.2 The Employer shall check the Contractor's monthly statement and certify the amount to be paid to the Contractor.

- 48.3 The Employer shall check the Contractor's bill and determine the value of the work executed which shall comprise of (i) value of the quantities of the items in the BOQ completed and (ii) valuation of Variations and Compensation Events.
- 48.4 The Employer may exclude any item paid in a previous bill or reduce the proportion of any item previously paid in the light of later information.

### 49. Payments

- 49.1 Payments shall be adjusted for deductions for advance payments and retention, other recoveries in terms of the contract and taxes, at source, as applicable under the law. The Employer shall pay the Contractor the amounts certified by the Engineer within 30 days of the date of each certificate. If the Employer makes a late payment, the contractor shall be paid interest on the late payment in the next payment. Interest shall be calculated from the date by which the payments should have been made up to the date when the late payment is made at the rate of interest for commercial borrowing as specified in the SCC.
- 49.2 The Employer may appoint another authority, as specified in the Special Conditions of Contract (or any other competent person appointed by the Employer and notified to the Contractor) to make payment.
- 49.3 Items of the Works for which no rate or price has been entered in the BOQ, will not be paid for by the Employer and shall be deemed covered by other rates and prices in the Contract.

## 50. Force Majeure

- 50.1 For the purposes of this Contract, "Force Majeure" means an event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party, is not foreseeable, is unavoidable, and makes a Party's performance of its obligations hereunder impossible or so impractical as reasonably to be considered impossible under the circumstances, and subject to those requirements, includes, but is not limited to, war, riots, civil disorder, earthquake, fire, explosion, storm, flood or other adverse weather conditions, strikes, lockouts or other industrial action confiscation or any other action by Government agencies.
- 50.2 Force Majeure shall not include (i) any event which is caused by the negligence or intentional action of a Party or such Party's Experts, sub-contractors or agents or employees, nor (ii) any event which a diligent Party could reasonably have been expected to both take into account at the time of the conclusion of this Contract, and avoid or overcome in the carrying out of its obligations hereunder.
- 50.3 Force Majeure shall not include insufficiency of funds or failure to make any payment required hereunder.
- 50.4 The failure of a Party to fulfill any of its obligations hereunder shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this Contract insofar as such inability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected by such an event has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures, all with the objective of carrying out the terms and conditions of this Contract.
- 50.5 A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall take all reasonable measures to minimize the consequences of any event of Force Majeure.
- 50.6 A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall notify the other Party of such event as soon as possible, and in any case not later than fourteen (14) calendar days following the occurrence of such event, providing evidence of the nature and cause of such event, and shall similarly give written notice of the restoration of normal conditions as soon as possible.

- 50.7 Any period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Contract, complete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to the time during which such Party was unable to perform such action as a result of Force Majeure.
- 50.8 During the period of their inability to perform the Services as a result of an event of Force Majeure, the Contractor, upon instructions by the Employer, shall either:
  - a) demobilize, in which case the Contractor shall be reimbursed for additional costs they reasonably and necessarily incurred, and, if required by the Employer, in reactivating the Work; or
  - b) continue with the Work to the extent reasonably possible, in which case the Contractor shall continue to be paid under the terms of this Contract and be reimbursed for additional costs reasonably and necessarily incurred.
- 50.9 In the case of disagreement between the Parties as to the existence or extent of Force Majeure, the matter shall be settled according to Clauses GCC 30.

### **51.** Compensation events

- 51.1 The following are Compensation events unless they are caused by the Contractor:
- a) The Employer does not give access to a part of the Site by the Site Possession Date as stated in SCC
- b) The Employer modifies the Schedule of Other Contractors in a way that affects the work of the Contractor under the Contract.
- c) The Project Manager/Engineer-in-Charge orders a delay or does not issue Drawings, Specifications, or instructions required for execution of the Works on time.
- d) The Project Manager/ Engineer-in-Charge instructs the Contractor to uncover or to carry out additional tests upon work, which is then found to have no Defects.
- e) The Project Manager/Engineer-in-Charge unreasonably does not approve a subcontract to be let.
- f) Ground conditions are substantially more adverse than could reasonably have been assumed before issuance of the Letter of Acceptance from the information issued to bidders (including the Site Investigation Reports), from information available publicly and from a visual inspection of the Site.
- g) The Project Manager/ Engineer-in-Charge gives an instruction for dealing with an unforeseen condition, caused by the Employer, or additional work required for safety or other reasons.
- h) Other contractors, public authorities, utilities, or the Employer does not work within the dates and other constraints stated in the Contract, and they cause delay or extra cost to the Contractor.
- i) The advance payment is delayed.
- j) The effects on the Contractor of any of the Employer's Risks.
- k) The Project Manager/ Engineer-in-Charge unreasonably delays issuing a Certificate of Completion.
- 51.2 If a Compensation Event would cause additional cost or would prevent the work being completed before the Intended Completion Date, the Contractor shall submit claim within 14 days of the occurrence of Compensation Event and the Employer will give his duly considered evaluated decision as early as possible within three months. The Employer shall accordingly decide whether and by how much the Contract Price shall be increased and whether and by how much the Intended Completion Date shall be extended.
- 51.3 As soon as information demonstrating the effect of each Compensation Event upon the Contractor's forecast cost has been provided by the Contractor, it shall be assessed by the Project Manager/ Engineer-in-Charge,

and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly. If the Contractor's forecast is deemed unreasonable, the Project Manager/ Engineer-in-Charge shall adjust the Contract Price based on Employer's own forecast. The Employer will assume that the Contractor will react competently and promptly to the event.

51.4 The Contractor shall not be entitled to compensation to the extent that the Employer's interests are adversely affected by the Contractor not having given early warning or not having cooperated with the Employer.

#### 52. Tax

52.1 The rates quoted by the Contractor in the Bill of Quantities forming part of the Contract shall be deemed to be inclusive of all duties, taxes, royalties and other levies of central and state government, local bodies and authorities, but excluding GST that the Contractor will have to pay for the performance of this Contract. The Employer will perform such duties in regard to the deduction of such taxes at source as per applicable law.

## 53. Price Adjustment<sup>42</sup>

- 53.1 Contract price shall be adjusted for increase or decrease in rates and prices of labour, materials, fuels and lubricants in accordance with the following principles and procedures and as per formulae given in the Special Conditions of Contract.
  - (a) The price Adjustment shall apply for the work done from the Start Date up to the end of the Intended Completion Date. If there is delay in completion beyond such date for reasons attributable to the Contractor, the Price Adjustment for the work carried out during such period, for reasons attributable to the Contractor, shall be regulated as specified below:

If the Contractor fails to complete the Works within the Intended Completion date, adjustment of prices thereafter shall be made using either:

- (a) index or price applicable on the specified date prior to the expiry of the Intended Completion Date, or
- (b) the current index or price applicable for the period in question, whichever is more favourable to the Employer
- (b) Price Adjustment shall be admissible from the date of opening of bids (original or extended)
- (c) The price adjustment shall be determined during each quarter from the formulae given in Special Conditions of Contract.
- (d) Following expressions and meanings are assigned to the work done during the quarter:
  - R = Total value of work done during the quarter. It will **exclude** value for works executed under variations for which price adjustment (if any) will be worked out separately based on the terms mutually agreed.
- 53.2 To the extent that full compensation for any rise or fall in costs to the Contractor is not covered by the provisions of this or other Clauses in the Contract, the unit rates included in the contract shall be deemed to include amounts to cover the contingency of such other rise or fall in costs.
- 53.3 If the total duration of project is less than 18 months, generally no request for price escalation shall be considered while granting the Extension of Time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Delete this Clause if the period of completion is less than 18 months.

#### 54. Procedure for Claims

- a) Except as otherwise provided in any other provision of the Contract, if the Contractor intends to claim any additional payment pursuant to any Clause of these Conditions or otherwise, he shall give notice of his intention to the Engineer-in-Charge, within 14 days after the event giving rise to the claim has first arisen.
- b) Upon the happening of the event referred to in (a), the Contractor shall keep such contemporary records as may reasonably be necessary to support any claim he may subsequently wish to make. Without necessarily admitting the Employer's liability, the Engineer-in-Charge shall, on receipt of a notice under (a), inspect such contemporary records and may instruct the Contractor to keep any further contemporary records as are reasonable and may be material to the claim of which notice has been given. The Contractor shall permit the Engineer-in-Charge to inspect all records kept pursuant to (a) and shall supply him with copies thereof as and when the Engineer-in-Charge so instructs.
- c) Within one month, or such other reasonable time as may be agreed by the Engineer-in-Charge, of giving notice under (a), the Contractor shall send to the Engineer-in-Charge an account giving detailed particulars of the amount claimed and the grounds upon which the claim is based. Where the event giving rise to the claim has a continuing effect, such account shall be considered to be an interim account and the Contractor shall, at such intervals as the Engineer-in-Charge may reasonably require, send further interim accounts giving the accumulated amount of the claim and any further grounds upon which it is based. In cases where interim accounts are sent to the Engineer-in-Charge, the Contractor shall send a final 'account within one month of the end of the effects resulting from the event.
- d) The Contractor shall be entitled to have included in any interim payment certified by the Engineer-in-Charge such amount in respect of any claim as the Engineer-in-Charge, after due approval of the Employer, may consider due to the Contractor provided that the Contractor has supplied sufficient particulars to enable the Engineer-in-Charge to determine the amount due. If such particulars are insufficient to substantiate the whole of the claim, the Contractor shall be entitled to payment in respect of such part of the claim as such particulars may substantiate to the satisfaction of the Engineer-in-Charge. The Engineer-in- Charge shall notify the Contractor of any determination made under this Clause.

#### 55. Retention

- 55.1 The Employer shall retain from each payment due to the Contractor the proportion as stated in the SCC until Completion of the whole of the Works.
- 55.2 The total amount retained shall be repaid to the Contractor when the Defects Liability Period has passed and the Employer has certified that all Defects notified by the Employer to the Contractor before the end of this period have been corrected. The Contractor may substitute retention money with an "on demand" bank guarantee.

## 56. Liquidated damages

56.1 The Contractor shall pay liquidated damages to the Employer at the rate per day stated in the Special Conditions of Contract for each day that the Completion Date is later than the Intended Completion Date (for the whole of the works or the milestone as stated in the Special Conditions of Contract). The total amount

- of liquidated damages shall not exceed the amount defined in the Special Conditions of Contract. The Employer may deduct liquidated damages from payments due to the Contractor. Payment of liquidated damages does not affect the Contractor's liabilities.
- 56.2 The Employer may, without prejudice to any other method of recovery, deduct the amount of such liquidated damages from any sum due, or to become due to the Contractor or from Security Deposit or any other dues from government or semi government bodies within the State of Uttarakhand.
- 56.3 If the Intended Completion Date is extended after liquidated damages have been paid, the Employer shall correct any overpayment of liquidated damages by the Contractor by adjusting the next payment of bill.

#### 57. Bonus

57.1 [If specified in SCC, the Contractor shall be paid a Bonus calculated at the rate per calendar day stated in the SCC for each day (less any days for which the Contractor is paid for acceleration) that the Completion is earlier than the Intended Completion Date. The Employer shall certify that the Works are complete, although they may not be due to be complete.]

### 58. Advance Payments:

- 58.1 The Employer shall make advance payment to the Contractor of the amounts stated in the Special Conditions of Contract by the date stated in the Special Conditions of Contract, against provision by the Contractor of an unconditional bank guarantee in a form acceptable to the Employer issued by a Nationalized/Scheduled Bank in amounts equal to the advance payment. The guarantee shall remain effective until the advance payment has been repaid, but the amount of the guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amounts repaid by the Contractor. Rate of interest will be charged on the advance payment as specified in SCC.
- 58.2 Advance against Materials and Plants shall be given only against the raw materials which will be used for construction within the next 3 months. Mobilisation advance up to 10% can be provided.
- 58.3 The Contractor is to use the advance payment only to pay for Mobilization expenses required specifically for execution of the Works. The Contractor shall demonstrate that advance payment has been used in this way by supplying copies of invoices or other documents to the Employer.
- 58.4 The advance payment shall be repaid by deducting proportionate amounts from payments otherwise due to the Contractor, following the schedule of completed percentages of the Works on a payment basis. No account shall be taken of the advance payment or its repayment in assessing valuation of the work done, variations, price adjustments, compensation events or liquidated damages.

## 59. Performance Security:

The Performance Security Deposit (including additional performance security for unbalanced bids) shall be provided to the Employer no later than the date specified in the Letter of Acceptance and shall be issued for an amount and in the form and type of instrument as specified in the Special Condition of Contract. The Security deposit shall be valid until a date 60 days from the date of expiry of Defects Liability Period. The additional performance security, if any shall be calculated as specified in SCC.

## 60. Day works

- 60.1 If applicable, the Day works rates in the Contractor's Bid shall be used for small additional amounts of work only when the Employer has given written instructions in advance for additional work to be paid for in that way.
- 60.2 All work to be paid for as Day works shall be recorded by the Contractor on forms approved by the Employer. Each completed form shall be verified and signed by the Employer within two days of the work being done.
- 60.3 The Contractor shall be paid for Day works subject to obtaining signed Day works forms.

## 61. Cost of Repairs:

61.1 Loss or damage to the Works or Materials to be incorporated in the Works between the Start Date and the end of the Defects Liability Period shall be remedied by the Contractor at the Contractor's cost if the loss or damage arises from the Contractor's acts or omissions.

## E. Finishing the Contract

## 62. Completion

62.1 The Contractor shall request the Employer to issue a Certificate of Completion of the Works and the Employer will do so upon deciding that the Work is completed.

## 63. Taking over

63.1 The Employer shall take over the Site and the Works within seven days of issuing a certificate of Completion.

## 64. Final account

64.1 The Contractor shall supply to the Employer a detailed account of the total amount that the Contractor considers payable under the Contract before the end of the Defects Liability Period. The Employer shall issue a Defect Liability Certificate and certify any final payment that is due to the Contractor within [90 days] of receiving the Contractor's account if it is correct and complete. If it is not, the Employer shall issue within [90 days] a schedule that states the scope of the corrections or additions that are necessary. If the Final Account is still unsatisfactory after it has been resubmitted, the Employer shall decide on the amount payable to the Contractor and make payment within [60 days] of receiving the Contractor's revised account.

#### 65. As built drawings and /or Operating and Maintenance Manuals

65.1 If "as built" Drawings and/or operating and maintenance manuals are required, the Contractor shall supply them by the dates stated in the Special Conditions of Contract.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Completion drawings

65.2 If the Contractor does not supply the Drawings by the dates stated in the Special Conditions of Contract, or they do not receive the Employer's approval, the Employer shall withhold the amount stated in the Special Conditions of Contract from payments due to the Contractor.

### 66. Use of Explosive material

66.1 For the use of explosive material for excavation in hard rock, the Contractor has to follow the prevailing rules in this regard of Government of India & of Government of Uttarakhand and also has to get license from the appropriate authority for the use of explosive material.

#### 67. Termination

- 67.1 The Employer or the Contractor may terminate the Contract if the other party causes a fundamental breach of the Contract.
- 67.2 Fundamental breaches of Contract include, but shall not be limited to the following:
  - (a) the Contractor stops work for 28 days when no stoppage of work is shown on the current Program and the stoppage has not been authorized by the Employer;
  - (b) the Employer instructs the Contractor to delay the progress of the Works and the instruction is not withdrawn within 60 days;
  - (c) The Contractor becomes bankrupt or goes into liquidation other than for a reconstruction or amalgamation;
  - (d) a payment due to the Contractor is not paid by the Employer within 90 days of the date of the submission of the Bill by Contractor;
  - (e) the Employer gives Notice that failure to correct a particular Defect is a fundamental breach of Contract and the Contractor fails to correct it within a reasonable period of time determined by the Employer;
  - (f) the Contractor does not maintain a security which is required;
  - (g) the Contractor has delayed the completion of works by the number of days for which the maximum amount of liquidated damages can be paid as defined in the Special Conditions of Contract; and
  - (h) the Contractor fails to provide insurance cover as required under Clause 13;
  - (i) if the Contractor, in the judgment of the Employer has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for or in the executing the Contract.
    - For the purpose of this paragraph: "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting of anything of value to influence the action of a public official in the procurement process or in contract execution. "Fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation of facts in order to influence a procurement process or the execution of a contract to the detriment of the Borrower, and includes collusive practice among Bidders (prior to or after Bid submission) designed to establish Bid prices at artificial non-competitive levels and to deprive the Borrower of the benefits of free and open competition."
  - (j) if the Contractor fails to set up a laboratory with all equipment as mentioned in Forms to ITB;
  - (k) if the Contractor fails to deploy machinery and equipment or personnel as specified in the Conditions of Contract at the appropriate time;
  - (1) if the Contractor fails to pay EPF, ESI contribution as required under prevailing laws;
  - (m) if the Contractor engages child labour in violation of prevailing laws;
  - (n) if the Contractor fails to ensure that there is no gender bias in engagement of labour and other employees and in payment of wages and he discriminates against female workers;
  - (o) any other fundamental breaches as specified in the Special Conditions of Contract.

- 67.3 When either party to the Contract gives notice of a breach of contract to the Employer for a cause other than those listed under Sub Clause 67.2 above, the Employer shall decide whether the breach is fundamental or not.
- 67.4 Notwithstanding the above, the Employer may terminate the Contract for convenience.
- 67.5 If the Contract is terminated, the Contractor shall stop work immediately, make the Site safe and secure and leave the Site as soon as reasonably possible.

### 68. Payment upon Termination

- 68.1 If the Contract is terminated because of a fundamental breach of Contract by the Contractor, the Employer shall prepare bill for the value of the work done less advance payments received up to the date of the bill, less other recoveries due in terms of the contract, less taxes due to be deducted at source as per applicable law and less the percentage to apply to the work not completed as indicated in the Special Conditions of Contract. Additional Liquidated Damages shall not apply. If the total amount due to the Employer exceeds any payment due to the Contractor the difference shall be a debt payable to the Employer. The Employer may also debar and blacklist the Contractor for applying for future tender/ITB/contractor selection processes as indicated in SCC.
- 68.2 If the Contract is terminated at the Employer's convenience or because of a fundamental breach of Contract by the Employer, the Employer shall prepare bill for the value of the work done, the reasonable cost of removal of Equipment, repatriation of the Contractor's personnel employed solely on the Works, and the Contractor's costs of protecting and securing the Works and less advance payments received up to the date of the certificate, less other recoveries due in terms of the Contract, and less taxes due to be deducted at source as per applicable law and make payment accordingly.

## 69. Property

69.1 All materials on the Site, Plant, Equipment, Temporary Works and Works are deemed to be the property of the Employer, if the Contract is terminated because of a contractor's default. It will be transferred to the Contractor after setting of the liabilities arise due to termination.

#### 70. Performance Certificate & Site Clearance

#### 70.1 Performance Certificate

Performance Certificate shall be issued by Employer's Representative upon completion of all the Contractor's obligations, stating the date on which the Contractor completed his obligations under the Contract.

The Employer's Representative shall issue the Performance Certificate within 28 days of expiry of Defects Liability Periods including remedying any Defects to be carried after completion of Works. A copy of the Performance Certificate shall be retained by the Employer's Representative with duly acknowledge receipt from the Contractor.

Only the Performance Certificate shall be deemed to constitute acceptance of the Works.

#### 70.2 Clearance of Site

Upon receiving the Completion Certificate, the Contractor shall remove any remaining Contractor's Equipment, surplus material, wreckage, rubbish and Temporary Works from the Site.

If any of these items have not been removed within 28 days by the Contractor after the issue of Completion Certificate, the Employer may dispose off remaining items. The Employer shall be entitled to be paid the costs incurred in connection with, or attributable to, such sale or disposal and restoring the Site.

Any balance of the moneys from the sale shall be paid to the Contractor. If these moneys are less than the Employer's costs, the Contractor shall pay the outstanding balance to the Employer

### 71. Release from performance

- 71.1 If the Contract is frustrated by any event entirely outside the control of either the Employer or the Contractor the Employer shall certify that the Contract has been frustrated. The Contractor shall make the Site safe and stop work as quickly as possible after receiving this certificate and shall be paid for all work carried out before receiving it and for any work carried out afterwards to which commitment was made.
- 71.2 Death or permanent invalidity of the Contractor: The Contractor shall indicate his nominee for the Contract at the time of signing of Contract. If a Contractor dies during the currency of the Contract or becomes permanently incapacitated, and his/her nominee are not willing to complete the Contract, the Contract shall be closed without levying any damages/compensation as provided in this Contract.
- 71.3 However, if the nominee expresses his/her intention to complete the balance work and the competent authority is satisfied about the competence of the nominee, then the competent authority shall enter into a fresh agreement for the remaining work strictly on the same terms and conditions, under which the Contract was initially awarded.

#### 72. Foreclosure of Contract

72.1 In case, the Employer decides to abandon or reduce the scope of the works under the Contract for reason whatsoever and does not require the whole or any part of the works to be carried out, the Engineer-in-charge shall give notice in writing to that effect to the Contractor and the Contractor shall have no claim to any payment of compensation or otherwise whatsoever on account of any profit or advantage which he might have derived from execution of the works in full but which he could not derive in consequence of the fore-closure of the whole or part of the Contract.

The Contractor shall be paid at Contract rates for full amount of the works executed at site and in addition, a reasonable amount as certified by the Engineer-in- charge for the items hereunder mentioned which could not be utilized on the work to the full extent because of the foreclosure.

- (i) Any expenditure incurred on preliminary works, e.g. temporary access roads, temporary labor huts, staff quarter & site office, storage accommodation and water storage tanks;
- a) The Employer shall have the option to take over Contractor's materials or any part thereof, either brought to Site or ordered for which the Contractor is legally bound to accept delivery from suppliers provided however

that the quantity of such materials is not in excess of reasonable requirement of works. The decision of Engineer-in-charge in respect of reasonable quantity required for works will be final and conclusive (for incorporation in or incidental to the work), provided however, the Employer shall be bound to take over, the material or such portions thereof as the Contractor does not desire to retain. The cost shall, however, take into account purchase price, cost of transportation and deterioration or damage which have been caused to materials whilst in the custody of the Contractor.

- b) For Contractor's materials not retained by the Employer, reasonable cost for transporting such materials from Site to Contractor's stores or to his other works, whichever is less will be paid by the Employer. If materials are not transported to either of the said places, no cost of transportation shall be payable.
- (ii) Reasonable compensation for transfer of Construction Equipment from Site to Contractor's permanent stores or to his other works whichever is less provided that such Construction Equipment is not in excess or reasonable requirement of works. If Construction Equipment are not transported to either of the said places, no cost of transportation shall be payable.
- (iii) The reasonable cost of transportation of all the Contractor's staff and workmen employed on or in connection with the works at time of such fore closure of Contract.
- a) The Contractor shall, if required by the Engineer-in-charge, furnish to him books of account, wage books, time sheets and other relevant documents as may be necessary to enable him to certify the reasonable amount payable under this condition.
- b) Provided always that against any payments due form Employer under this clause Employer shall be entitled to be credited with any outstanding balances due from the Contractor and any other sums which at the date of termination were recoverable by the Employer from the Contractor under terms of the Contract.

#### 73. Closure of Contract

The Contract shall stand closed upon:

- 1) Successful performance of all obligation by both parties, including completion of defect liability obligations and final payment.
- 2) Termination and settlements after that, if any, as per clause 67 above.

#### F. Other Conditions of Contract

#### 74. Labour:

The Contractor shall, unless otherwise provided in the Contract, make his own arrangements for the engagement of all staff and labour, local or other, and for their payment, housing, feeding and transport.

The Contractor shall, if required by the Employer, deliver to the Employer a return in detail, in such form and at such intervals as the Employer may prescribe, showing the staff and the numbers of the several classes of labour from time to time employed by the Contractor on the Site and such other information as the Employer may require.

## 75. Care of Works and Indemnity

- a) From commencement to completion of the Works as a whole, the Contractor shall take full responsibility for the care thereof and for taking precautions to prevent loss or damage except the loss/damage occasioned by Employer's Risks or Force Majeure Risks, which are not insurable as per GCC ...... hereof. He shall be liable for any damage or loss that may happen to the Works or any part thereof except the loss/damage occasioned by Employer's Risks or Force Majeure Risks. Any such loss or damage shall be restored in good order and condition and in conformity in every respect with the requirements of the Contract and instructions of the Engineer-in-Charge at Contractor's cost. The re-doing or repair of Permanent Works occasioned by Employer's Risks or Force Majeure Risks which are not insurable shall be paid by the Employer as per variation order provided such a loss or damage could not have been foreseen or avoided by a prudent person.
- i. Neither party to the Contract shall be liable to the other in respect of any loss or damage which may occur or arise out of "Force Majeure" to the Works or any part thereof or to any material or Plant at Site but not incorporated in the Works or to any person or anything or material whatsoever of either party and the either party shall bear losses and damages in respect of their manpower and materials. As such liability of either party shall include claims/compensation of the third party also.
- ii. Provided, however, in an eventuality as mentioned in sub-clause (b)(i) above, the following provisions shall also have effect:
- b) The Contractor shall, as may be directed in writing by the Engineer-in-Charge proceed with the erection and completion of the works under and in accordance with the Contract; and
- c) The Contractor shall, as may be directed in writing by the Engineer-in-Charge, re-execute the works lost or damaged, remove from the Site any debris and so much of the works as shall have been damaged. The cost of such re- execution of the works shall be ascertained in the same manner as for deviations and this shall be paid separately to the Contractor.
  - Provided always that the Contractor shall, at his own cost, repair and make good so much of the loss or damage as has been by any failure on his part to perform his obligations under the Contract or not taking precautions to prevent loss or damage or minimize the amount of such loss or damage.
- d) The Contractor shall indemnify and keep indemnified the Employer against all losses and claims for death, injuries or damage to any person or any property whatsoever which may arise out of or in consequence of the construction and maintenance of works during the Intended Time for Completion and also against all claims, demands, proceedings, damages, costs, charges and expenses whatsoever in respect of or in relation thereto, and such liabilities shall include claims/compensations of the third party. Provided the same is attributable to the contractor.

The Employer shall not be liable for in respect of any damages or compensation payable to any workman or other person in the employment of the Contractor or any subcontractor, other than death or injury resulting from any act or default of the Employer, his agents or Employer's Personnel. The Contractor shall indemnify and keep indemnified the Employer against all such damages and compensation, other than those for which the Employer is liable as aforesaid, and against all claims, proceedings, damages costs, charges and expenses whatsoever in respect thereof or in relation thereto.

## 76. Compliance with labour regulations:

During continuance of the contract, the Contractor and his sub-contractors shall abide at all times by all existing labour enactments and rules made there under, regulations, notifications and bye laws of the State or Central Government or local authority and any other labour law (including rules), regulations, bye laws that may be passed or notification that may be issued under any labour law in future either by the State or the Central Government or the local authority. The Contractor shall keep the Employer indemnified in case any action is taken against the Employer by the competent authority on account of contravention of any of the provisions of any Act or rules made there under, regulations or notifications including amendments. If the Employer is caused to pay or reimburse, such amounts as may be necessary to cause or observe, or for non-observance of the provisions stipulated in the notifications/bye laws/Acts/Rules/regulations including amendments, if any, on the part of the Contractor, Employer shall have the right to deduct any money due to the Contractor including his amount of security deposit. The Employer shall also have right to recover from the Contractor any sum required or estimated to be required for making good the loss or damage suffered by the Employer.

The employees of the Contractor and the Sub-Contractor in no case shall be treated as the employees of the Employer at any point of time.

Full compliance of statutory requirements apart, the Contractor shall pay rates of wages and observe conditions of labour not less favourable than those established for the trade or the industry where the work is carried out. The Contractor shall make himself aware of all labour regulations and their impact on the cost and build up the same in the Contract Price. During the Contract Period, unless and otherwise provided in the Contract, no extra amount in this regard shall be payable to the Contractor, for whatsoever reason.

In the event of default being made in the payment of any money in respect of wages of any person employed by the Contractor or any of its sub-contractors of any tier in and for carrying out of this Contract and if a claim therefore is filed in the office of the Labour Authorities and proof thereof is furnished to the satisfaction of the Labour Authorities, the Employer may, failing payment of the said money by the Contractor, make payment of such claim on behalf of the Contractor to the said Labour Authorities and any sums so paid shall be recoverable by the Employer from the Contractor.

It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to pay EPF, ESI contributions as required under prevailing rates. The Contractor shall bear all such cost and it would be deemed to be included in the Contract Price.

The employment of child labour is prohibited in the Contract. The Contractor shall comply with the Child Labour (Prohibition and Regulation) Act, 1986.

The Contractor shall ensure that there is no gender bias in engagement of labour and other personnel and shall not make any discrimination against female employees. The Contractor shall comply with the Equal Remuneration Act, 1979 and Maternity Benefit Act, 1961.

The Contractor shall have a Labour Welfare Organisation which shall be responsible for labour welfare and compliance with prevalent labour laws, statutes and guidelines. In this context, the Contractor is also required to familiarize himself with Labour Welfare Rules of the state and comply with the provisions of the Building and other Construction Workers (Regulation and Employment & Conditions of Service), Act 1996 and the Cess Act, 1996.

The Contractor shall provide and maintain at his own expense, all necessary accommodation and welfare

facilities as per prevailing labour and welfare laws for his staff and labour.

The Contractor shall prepare and submit compliance reports of adherence to labour laws as and when directed by the Employer.

#### 77. Protection of Environment:

The contractor shall take all reasonable steps to protect the environment on and off the Site and to avoid damage or nuisance to persons or to property of the public or others resulting from pollution, noise or other causes arising as a consequence of his methods of operation. During continuance of the contract, the contractor and his sub-contractors shall abide at all times by all existing enactments on environmental protection and rules made there under, regulations, notifications and bye-laws of the State or Central Government, or local authorities and any other law, bye-law, regulations that may be passed or notification that may be issued in this respect in future by the State or Central Government or the local authority.

## 78. Ecological Balance

The Contractor shall be required to ensure that there shall be no indiscriminate felling of trees by him or his labourers or their family members and he will be solely responsible for their acts in this regard. The Contractor shall try to maintain ecological balance by preventing deforestation, water pollution and defacing of natural landscape in the vicinity of work areas. The Contractor shall so conduct his construction operations as to prevent an unnecessary destruction of, scarring or defacing the natural surroundings in the vicinity of the work area. In order to maintain the ecological balance, the Contractor shall specifically observe the following instructions:

- a) Where unnecessary destruction, scarring, damage, or defacing may occur as a result of the Contractor's operation, the same shall be repaired, replanted or otherwise corrected at the Contractor's expense. The Contractor will prevent scattering of rocks and other debris outside the work areas. All work areas shall be smoothed and graded in a manner to conform to the natural appearance of the landscape as directed by the Engineer-in-Charge.
- b) All trees and shrubs, which are not specifically required to be cleared or removed for construction purposes, shall be preserved and shall be protected from any damage that may be caused by the Contractor's construction operation and Construction Equipment. The removal of trees or shrubs will be permitted only after prior approval by the Engineer-in-charge. Special care shall be exercised where trees or shrubs are exposed to injuries by Construction Equipment, blasting, and excavating, dumping, chemical damage or other operation and the Contractor shall adequately protect such trees by use of protective barriers or other methods approved by the Engineer-in-Charge. Trees shall not be used for anchorage.
- c) The Contractor's construction activities shall be performed by methods that will prevent entrance or accidental spillage of solid matter contaminants, debris and other objectionable pollutants and wastage into river. Pollutants and wastes shall be disposed of in a manner and at sites approved by the Engineer in-Charge. The Contractor shall fully comply with Water (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Act, 1974 section -33(A), as may be amended from time to time.
- d) Burning of materials resulting from clearing of tree, bush, combustible construction materials, and rubbish may be permitted only when atmospheric conditions for burning are considered favourable.

In the conduct of construction activities and operation of Construction Equipment, the Contractor shall utilise such practicable methods and devices as are reasonably available to control, prevent and otherwise minimize air pollution. The contractor shall fully comply with Air (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Act, 1981 section -31(A), as may be amended from time to time.

## 79. Drawings, Photographs and CD of videography of the Works

- 79.1 The Contractor shall provide as built drawings, photographs and videography of the construction works during the construction and after the construction to the Employer.
- 79.2 If the Contractor does not submit the drawings, photographs and videography to the Employer, the Employer shall withhold the amount stated in the Special Conditions of Contract from the payments from the bill of the Contractor.
- 79.3 The Contractor shall do photography/video photography of the site firstly before the start of the Work, secondly midway in the execution of different stages of Work and lastly after the completion of the Work. No separate payment will be made to the Contractor for this.
- 79.4 The Contractor shall not disclose details of Drawings furnished to him and works on which he is engaged without the prior approval of the Employer in writing. No photograph of the Works or any part thereof or plant employed thereon shall be taken or permitted by the Contractor to be taken by any of his employees without the prior approval of the Employer in writing. No photographs/video photography shall be published or otherwise circulated without the approval of the Employer in writing.

[ Add other Clauses specific to the work for which bids are invited.]

## SECTION XI: SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

(To be updated and modified by the Employer)

## Items marked "N/A" do not apply in this Contract.

Reference	The following documents are also part of the Contract:			
	A. General  The name and identification number of the Contract is  [insert name and number as indicated in the Invitation for Bids].			
[1]				
[1], 6.1	The details of Employer are: Employer :			
	Authorised Representative :			
	Address :			
	Telex : E-mail :			
	The details of Contractor are:			
	Contractor :			
	Authorised Representative :			
	Address :			
	Telex : E-mail :			
[1]	The Intended Completion Date for the whole of the Works shall be [insert date] [If different dates are specified for completion of the Works by section ("sectional completion" or milestones), these dates should be listed here]			
[1]	The Site is located at [insert address of Site] and is defined in drawings No. [insert numbers]			
[1]	The Start Date shall be [insert date] 21 days from the date of issue of the notice to proceed with the work. The notice to proceed shall be issued within 21 days of signing of agreement.			
[1]	The Works consist of [insert brief summary, including relationship to other contracts under the Project]			
2.2	Sectional Completions are: [insert nature and dates, if appropriate]			
2.5	The following documents also form part of the Contract: [list the following and any other relevant document]			
8.1	Schedule of Other Contractors: [insert Schedule of Other Contractors, if appropriate]			
9.1	Technical Personnel [insert the name/s of each Technical Personnel agreed by the Employer prior to Contract signature.]			

13.1	The minimum insurance <sup>44</sup> amounts and deductibles shall be:					
	Sr.No.	Type of Cover	Minimum cover for Insurance <sup>45</sup>			
	i	for loss or damage to the Works, Plant and Materials	/The sum stated in the Agreement plus 20%/.			
	ii for loss or damage to Equipment (except the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) in connection with Contract		Full replacement cost			
	iii	for loss or damage to property (except the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) in connection with Contract	Full replacement cost			
	iv	Personal injury or death insurance (a) for Third Party <sup>46</sup> (b) for Contractor's employees or labour	In accordance with the statutory requirements applicable to State of Uttarakhand			
14.1	Site Invest	igation report/Data are: [list Site Data]	1			
17, 26	contracts of Miles Miles	The Works consist of				
24.1	The Site P	The Site Possession timelines <sup>48</sup> shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s), as required]				
29.1 & 29.2	Appointin	Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].				
30.2		Adjudicator shall be paid as: Reimbursable expenses payble:				

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 44}$  Employer to specify as per requirement. Exclusions if any should also be specified.

<sup>45</sup> Employer to specify as per requirement. Exclusions if any should also be specified.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Specify an appropriate figure. For normal works it could be Rs.20 lakhs to cover 4 persons @Rs.5 lakhs each.
<sup>47</sup> At the time of preparation of the bid document give the period required for completion of whole work and the milestones. When the Agreement

is drawn after award of contract the dates can be put in.

48 At the time of preparation of the bid document give the period after the issue of work order, when the site would be made available to the contractor, for example 'one week after the issue of work order'

30.4	The procedure for arbitration shall be as follows:					
	(a) In case of dispute or difference arising between the Employer and the Contractor relating to any matter arising out of or connected with this agreement it shall be settled in accordance with the Arbitration and Conciliation Act 1996. The disputes or differences shall be referred to a Arbitral Tribunal. One Arbitrator shall be appointed by each party and the Presiding Arbitrator shall selected by both arbitrator with consensus, failing such the Presiding Arbitrator shall be appointed by IRC/IEI or any organization mentioned in agreement.  (b) Arbitration proceedings shall be held at					
	Performance under the contract shall continue during the arbitration proceedings and payments due the Contractor by the Employer shall not be withheld, unless they are the subject matter of the arbitration proceedings.					
	B. Time Control					
31.1	The Contractor shall submit for approval a Program for the Works within [number] days from the date of the Letter of Acceptance.					
	The Program shall also include the Schedule of Key and Critical Equipment to be deployed on the work as per agreed program of construction.					
31.4	The period between Program updates is [insert number] days					
	The amount to be withheld for late submission of an updated Program is [insert amount].					
	C. Quality Control					
40.1	The laboratory to be established at [insert location] with following equipment's: [insert list of mandatory equipment for the testing laboratory]					
41	The Defects Liability Period is: [insert number] days/months <sup>50</sup> and shall be extended for as long as Defects remain to be corrected.					

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> To be filled in by the Employer before issue of the Bid document.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> The period should depend up on the period required for testing of the work. In case of building, it could be 12 months (passing of one rainy season); for pipe laying work, tanks, water retaining structures, the time required for testing; for canals, lining works, the passing of one monsoon or running of canal whichever is lower; roads and highways passing of one monsoon (12 months)

	D. Cost Control			
45.1, 46.2	The Payments for Variations shall be calculated as follows:			
	i. Payment for increase in the quantities of an item in the BOQ up to [10%] of that provided in the Bill of Quantities in any of the items shall be made at the rates quoted by the Contractor.			
	ii. For quantities in excess of [110%] of the tendered quantity of an item as given in the BOQ, the Contractor shall be paid at the rate entered in or derived from in the Schedule of Rates (applicable for the area of the work and current at the time of award of contract) or the BOQ rate provided by the contractor, (whichever is lesser) over the current Uttarakhand Public Works Department Schedule of Rates prevalent at the time of award of Contract.			
	iii. If the rates for additional, substituted or altered item of work cannot be determined either as mentioned above, the Contractor shall be requested to submit his quotation for the items supported by analysis of the rate or rates claimed, within 7 days.			
	iv. If there is no rate for the additional, substituted or altered item of the work in the BOQ, efforts would be made to derive the rates from market survey and quotations received and the payment would be made at the derived rate for the item by the Employer.			
	v. If the Contractor's quotation is determined unreasonable, the Employer may order the Variation and make a change to the Contract Price which shall be based on Employer's own forecast of the effects of the Variation on the Contractor's costs.			
49.1	The rate of interest should be [ ]			
49.2	Authority appointed by the Employer to make payment:			

53.1 The Contract [insert "is" or "is not"] subject to price adjustment in accordance with GCC Clause 46, and the following information regarding coefficients [specify "does" or "does not"] apply. [Price adjustment is applicable for contracts which provide for time of completion exceeding 18 months] Price Adjustment Formula;51 R= Value of work as defined in Clause 46.1 of Conditions of Contract. Adjustment for labour component: (i) Price adjustment for increase or decrease in the cost due to labour shall be paid in accordance with the following formula:  $V_L = 0.85 \text{ X } P_L / 100 \text{ X R X} (L_i - L_o) / L_o$ Where,  $V_L$  = Increase or decrease in the cost of work during the quarter under consideration due to changes in rates for local labour;  $L_o$  = The average consumer price index<sup>52</sup> for industrial workers for .......... 53 Centre for the quarter preceding the date of opening of bids as published by the Labour Bureau, Ministry of Labour, Government of India;  $L_i$  = The average consumer price index for industrial workers for ......Centre for the quarter under consideration as published by Labour Bureau, Ministry of Labour, Government of India P<sub>L</sub>= Percentage of labour component of the work Adjustment for Cement Component: (ii) Price adjustment for increase or decrease in the cost of cement component procured by the contractor shall be paid in accordance with the following formula.  $V_C = 0.85 \text{ X P}_C / 100 \text{ X R X } (C_i - C_o) / C_o$ Where. V<sub>C</sub>= Increase or decrease in the cost of the work during the quarter under consideration due to changes in the rates for cement; C<sub>o</sub> = The all India average wholesale price index <sup>54</sup> for cement (Ordinary Portland Cement) for the quarter preceding the date of opening of the bids as published by the Office of Economic Advisor, Ministry of Commerce and Industry, Government of India, New Delhi; The all India average wholesale price index for cement (Ordinary Portland Cement) for the quarter under consideration as published by the Office of Economic Advisor, Ministry of Commerce and Industry, Government of India, New Delhi Percentage of cement component of the work

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> The Formula has some normal components. It should be changed if need be to suit the nature of the work.

<sup>52</sup> The Index numbers are available in the web site <a href="http://labourbureau.gov.in/indtab.html">http://labourbureau.gov.in/indtab.html</a>

<sup>54</sup> The index number are available in the web site http://eaindustry.nic.in

Note: For the application of this clause index of Ordinary Portland Cement<sup>55</sup> has been chosen to represent Cement Group

## Adjustment for steel component:

(iii) Price adjustment for increase or decrease in the cost of steel procured by the contractor shall be paid in accordance with the following formula.

 $V_S = 0.85 \text{ X } P_S/100 \text{ X R X } (S_i - S_o)/S_o$  where,

- V<sub>S</sub>= Increase or decrease in the cost of work during the quarter under consideration due to changes in the rates for steel;
- S<sub>o</sub> = The all India average wholesale price index for steel (M.S.Bars and rods) for the quarter preceding the date of opening of Bids as published by the Office of Economic Advisor, Ministry of Commerce and Industry, Government of India, New Delhi
- $S_i$  = The All India average wholesale price index for steel (M.S. Bars and Rods) for the quarter under consideration as published by the Office of Economic Advisor, Ministry of Commerce and Industry, New Delhi
- $P_S$  = Percentage of steel component of the work

Note: For the application of this clause, index of MS Bars and Rods<sup>56</sup> has been chosen to represent steel group.

<sup>55</sup> This may be changed to any other type of cement depending on the nature of work.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> This may be changed depending on the major type of steel used depending on the nature of work

## Adjustment of Bitumen Component:

(iv) Price adjustment for increase or decrease in the cost of bitumen shall be paid in accordance with the following formula:

 $V_B = 0.85 \text{ X } P_B/100 \text{ X R X } (B_i - B_o)/B_o,$ 

Where,

V<sub>B</sub> = Increase or decrease in the cost of work during the quarter under consideration due to changes in the rate for bitumen.

 $B_i = \begin{tabular}{ll} The official retail price of bitumen at the IOC/HPCL/BPL or any other depot at ...... for the $15^{th}$ day of the middle calendar month of the quarter under consideration. \end{tabular}$ 

 $P_B$  = Percentage of bitumen component of the work.

#### Adjustment of Fuel and Lubricant component:

(v) Price adjustment for increase or decrease in cost of Fuel and Lubricants shall be paid in accordance with the following formula:

$$V_F = 0.85 \text{ X P}_F / 100 \text{ X R X (F}_i - F_o) / F_o$$

Where,

V<sub>F</sub> = Increase or decrease in the cost of work during the quarter under consideration due to changes in the rates for Fuel and Lubricants.

F<sub>i</sub> = The official retail price of HSD at the IOC/HPCL/BPL or other consumer pump at......for the 15<sup>th</sup> day of the middle calendar month of the quarter under consideration.

 $P_F$  = Percentage of Fuel and Lubricant component of the work.

Note: For the application of this Clause the price of HSD<sup>59</sup> has been chosen to represent Fuel and Lubricant Group

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Insert the nearest location of POL Depot

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Insert the location of the nearest POL Consumer pump

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> This could be appropriately changed to any other item depending on the nature of work.

#### Adjustment for Plant and Machinery Spares Component:

(vi) Price adjustment for increase or decrease in the cost of plant and machinery spares procured by the contractor shall be paid in accordance with the following formula:

$$V_P = 0.85 \text{ X } P_P / 100 \text{ X R X } (P_i - P_o) / P_o$$

Where,

- V<sub>P</sub>= Increase or decrease in the cost of work during the quarter under consideration due to changes in the rates for plant and machinery spares.
- $P_o = \mbox{The all India average wholesale price index for Heavy machinery} \\ \mbox{and parts for the quarter preceding the date of opening of bids, as} \\ \mbox{published by the Office of the Economic Advisor, Ministry of} \\ \mbox{Commerce and Industry, Government of India, New Delhi} \\ \mbox{}$
- $P_i$  = The all India average wholesale price index for Heavy machinery and parts for the quarter under consideration as published by the Office of the Economic Advisor, Ministry of Commerce and Industry, Government of India, New Delhi
- P<sub>B</sub> = Percentage of Plant and Machinery Spares component of the work.

Note: For the application of this Clause index of Heavy Machinery and Parts<sup>60</sup> has been chosen to represent the Plant and Machinery Spares Group.

#### Adjustment for Other materials:

(vii) Price adjustment for increase or decrease in the cost of other materials other than cement, steel, bitumen and Fuel and Lubricants<sup>61</sup>, procured by the contractor shall be paid in accordance with the following formula:

$$V_M = 0.85 \text{ X P}_M / 100 \text{ X R X } (M_i - M_o) / M_o$$

Where,

- V<sub>M</sub> = Increase or decrease in the cost of work during the quarter under consideration due to changes in the rates for local materials other than cement, steel, bitumen and Fuel and Lubricants.
- M<sub>o</sub> = The all India average wholesale price index for all commodities for the quarter preceding the date of opening of bids, as published by the Office of the Economic Advisor, Ministry of Commerce and Industry, Government of India, New Delhi
- M<sub>i</sub> = The all India average wholesale price index for all commodities for the quarter under consideration as published by the Office of the Economic Advisor, Ministry of Commerce and Industry, Government of India, New Delhi
- P<sub>M</sub> = Percentage of other material component (Other than cement, steel, bitumen and Fuel and Lubricants) of the work.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> This could be appropriately changed to any other item depending on the nature of the work.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Add, delete or change depending on the nature of work.

	$\frac{\text{The following percentages}  ^{62}\text{will govern the price adjustment for the}}{\text{entire contract:}^{63}}$ $1.  \text{Labour} - P_L \qquad \qquad \%$ $2.  \text{Cement} - P_C \qquad \qquad \%$ $3.  \text{Steel} - P_S \qquad \qquad \%$ $4.  \text{Bitumen} - P_B \qquad \qquad \%$ $5.  \text{Fuel and Lubricants} - P_F^{64} \qquad \%$ $6  \text{Plant and Machinery Spares} - P_P^{65} \qquad \%$ $7  \text{Other materials} - P_M \qquad \qquad \%$ $TOTAL  100  \%^{66}$
55	(Retention will be @ [ ] % per running bill upto max [ ] % of Contract Price)  50% of the Retention money will be released on issuance of Completion Certificate by the Contractor and the remaining 50% of the Retention money will be released within 30 days from the date of expiry of Defects Liability Period.
56	The liquidated damages for each milestone will be calculated and withhold [insert percentage of the final Contract Price per day]. If the final milestone has been completed within the prescribed timelines, the liquidated damages so withhold will be paid to contractor. If the final milestone has not been completed within the stipulated timelines, the liquidated damages withhold so for will be forfeited. The maximum amount of liquidated damages for the whole of the Works is [insert percentage] of the final Contract Price.  [Usually liquidated damages are set between 0.05 percent and 0.10 percent per day of the respective milestones amount, and the total amount is not to exceed between 5 percent and 10 percent of the Contract Price. If Sectional Completion and Damages per Section have been agreed, the latter should be specified here]
57.1	[Bonus: optional]

The percentages have to be approximately worked out on the estimates of cost and incorporated in the bid document before issue. It shall not be changed even if there is change of scope of work during execution.

The components could be added or deleted or changed depending on the nature of the work.

This could vary from 5% for normal works and 10% for highly mechanized operations in the work for This could vary from 15% for normal works to 30% for highly mechanized operations in the work for the total of the percentages for the various components of the works should be 100.

58.1	The Advance Payments shall be: [insert amount(s)] and shall be paid to the Contractor no later than [insert date(s)].	
	(_%) of advance payment shall be adjusted from each bill. The complete advance payment shall be recovered before [50%] of the work completion	
	The advance payment shall be given at an interest rate of [%] <sup>67</sup>	
59	The Performance Security (including additional performance security for unbalanced bids) shall be in any of the following form viz. Bank Guarantee or FDR issued by any a Scheduled Bank or any other form acceptable to the Employer.  The performance security will be [insert related figure] percent of the accepted Contract Price.  The retention money will be [insert related figure] percent of the accepted Contract Price.  The additional performance security will be- [insert related rates]  [The performance security, retention money and additional performance security will	
	be fixed in accordance with the prevailing Procurement rules/orders.]  50% of the Performance Security Deposit will be released on issuance of Completion Certificate by the Contractor and the remaining 50% of the Performance Security Deposit will be released within 30 days from the date of expiry of Defects Liability Period.  The additional performance security shall be returned back to the contractor, once the	
	item has been supplied and the quality of item is found satisfactorily by the procuring authority.	
Е.	Finishing the Contract	
65.1	The date by which operating and maintenance manuals are required is <i>[insert date]</i> .  The date by which "as built" drawings (in scale 68) in 2 sets are required is <i>[insert date]</i> .	
65.2	The amount to be withheld for failing to produce "as built" <sup>69</sup> drawings and/or operating and maintenance manuals by the date required in GCC 52.1 is [insert amount].	
67	The following events shall also be fundamental breach of the contract: [The contractor has contravened Sub-clause 7.1 and Clause 9 of GCC]	
68.1	The percentage to apply to the value of the work not completed, representing the Employer's additional cost for completing the Works, is [insert percentage].	

Rate of Interest should not be less than PLR.
 Specify an appropriate scale
 The amount should be sufficient to get the completion drawings or Operating and Maintenance Manuals prepared by alternative agency in case the contractor fails to submit.

## **SECTION XII: FORMATS**

## 1: BILL OF QUANTITIES (Estimate given by Client)

		Rate (Rs)				
Sl. No.	Description of item (with brief specification and reference to Book of specification)	Quantity	Unit	In figures	In words	Amount (Rs)
	•	Total Bid P	rice (in figur	res)		1
			(in words)			

- (1) Where there is a discrepancy between the rates in figures and in words, the amount in words will govern. [ITB Clause 23.1(a)]
- (2) Where there is a discrepancy between the unit rate and the line-item total resulting from multiplying the unit rate by quantity, the unit rate quoted shall govern [ITB Clause 23.1 (b)]

## 2: FORMAT OF BANK GUARANTEE FOR SECURITY DEPOSIT

To:					
	[name of Employer][address of Employer]				
WHEREAS	[name and address of Contractor] (hereinafter called "the Contractor")				
has undertaken, ii	n pursuance of Contract No dated to execute [name of Contract and brief description of Works] (hereinafter called "the				
Contract");					
	t has been stipulated by you in the said Contract that the Contractor shall furnish you with a Bank cognized bank for the sum specified therein as security for compliance with his obligations in a Contract;				
AND WHEREAS v	we have agreed to give the Contractor such a Bank Guarantee;				
up to a total of I	E we hereby affirm that we are the Guarantor and responsible to you, on behalf of the Contractor,  Rs [amount of guarantee]   [in words], and we undertake to pay you, upon your first written demand and without				
cavil or argument, a without your needing	any sum or sums within the limits of[amount of guarantee] <sup>71</sup> as aforesaiding to prove or to show grounds or reasons for your demand for the sum specified therein.				
We hereby waive to demand.	he necessity of your demanding the said debt from the Contractor before presenting us with the				
be performed there	hat no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the Contract or of the Works to under or of any of the Contract documents which may be made between you and the Contractor lease us from any liability under this guarantee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change, action.				
This guarantee shal	l be valid until 30 days from the date of expiry of the Defects Liability Period.				
	Signature and seal of the guarantorName of BankAddressDate				

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> An amount shall be inserted by the Guarantor, representing the percentage of the Contract Price specified in the Contract <sup>71</sup> An amount shall be inserted by the Guarantor, representing the percentage of the Contract Price specified in the Contract

# 3: Notification of Award and Letter of Acceptance

To:		
Sub: Letter of acceptance for contract no: [insert c	contract number] and contract title:	[insert contract title]
Dear Sir/ Madam This is to notify you that your Bid dated aggregate of to Bidders is hereby accepted.	for supply of the, as corrected and mod	for the Contract Price in the ified in accordance with the Instructions
You are requested to (i) furnish the Performance execute necessary agreement within [ ] day notification concludes the legally binding contract.	ys from the date of issue of this let	ter in the enclosed agreement form. This
Yours truly,		
Authorized Signature:		
Name and Title of Signatory:		
Name of Purchaser:		
Attachment: Contract Agreement.		

# 4: Any Modification, Addendum, Pre-Bid Meeting Proceedings

Bid No.				
Date a	nd time of Pre-bid	meeting		
S.No.	S.No. Section, Clause No, Page No. Description as per Bid document		Querry raised	Remarks / Clarification/ Modification made